**Wabich, Robert Francis** *June 26, 2007* Robert Francis Wabich, 67, of Puako, Hawaii, a U.S. Navy veteran and retired owner and operator of a freight company, died in Kona Community Hospital. He was born in Chicago. He is survived by sister Mary Weyher. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 July 2007]

**WABICH, ROBERT FRANCIS**, 67, of Puaku, Hawai'i, died June 26, 2007. Born in Chicago. Retired freight company owner; U.S. Navy veteran. Survived by sister, Mary Weyher. Private service held. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 July 2007]

**WACHI, SUMIKO "ROSE"**, 88, of Honolulu, died May 5, 2007. Born in Papa'aloa. Retired nurse for Natori, Teruya and Lee Medical Office. Survived by sons, Wallace, Richard and Aaron; daughter, Karen Otomo; 10 grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 18 May 2007)

**Wachi, Sumiko** *May 5, 2007* Sumiko "Rose" Wachi, 88, of Honolulu, a retired Natori, Teruya and Lee Medical nurse, died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Papaaloa, Hawaii. She is survived by sons Wallace, Richard and Aaron; daughter Karen Otomo; 10 grandchildren; and 11 great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 May 2007]

WADA, CMDR. DOUGLAS T., 96, of Honolulu, died April 2, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired U.S. Naval Reserve commander. Survived by daughter, Gail; three grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Service 11 a.m. Saturday at Honpa Hongwanji, Hawai'i Betsuin. Arrangements by TraditionCare Mortuary, Pleasant Hill, Calif. (Honolulu Advertiser 23 April 2007)

**Wada, Douglas T.,** *April 2, 2007* Douglas T. Wada, 96, of Honolulu, a retired U.S. Navy Reserve commander, died in Concord, Calif. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by daughter Gail Harada, three grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Honpa Hongwanji Hawaii Betsuin, 1727 Pali Highway. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 April 2007)

**Wada, Steven L.** Sept. 4, 2007 Steven L. Wada, 58, of Aiea, a retired Hawaiian Electric Co. employee, died at home. He was born in Wahiawa. He is survived by sister Roylinne. Services: 10:30 a.m. Monday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 September 2007]

**WADA, STEVEN L.**, 58, of 'Aiea, died Sept. 4, 2007. Born in Wahiawa. Retired from Hawaiian Electric Co. Survived by sister, Roylinne; uncles, aunts and cousins. Visitation 9 a.m. Monday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 10:30 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at

Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 September 2007]

WADA, TADAO "MORRIS", 82, of Honolulu, died Aug. 1, 2007. Born in Laupahoehoe, Hawai'i. Retired U.S. Army Schofield Barracks optic, and retired Polynesian Hospitality tour bus driver for Kobayashi Travel. Survived by mother, Shizuyo; wife, Yoko; son, Wesley; sisters, Tsuyuko and Janice; brothers, James and Ernest. Service 3 p.m. Aug. 25 at Nichiren Shoshu Honseiji Temple, 44-668 Kane'ohe Bay Drive. Burial 2 p.m. Aug. 27 at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers; greenery optional. Casual attire. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 August 2007]

**Wada, Tadao** *Aug. 1, 2007* Tadao "Morris" Wada, 82, of Honolulu, a retired Army civil service employee of Schofield Barracks, Optics Division, died in Straub Clinic & Hospital. He also was a Polynesian Hospitality/Kobayashi Travel tour bus driver. He was born in Laupahoehoe, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Yoko, son Wesley, mother Shizuyo, sisters Tsuyuko "Sue" and Janice, and brothers James "Minoru" and Ernest "Seiji." Services: 3 p.m. next Saturday at Nichiren Shoshu Honseiji Temple, 44-668 Kaneohe Bay Drive. Burial: 2 p.m. Aug. 27 at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers; greenery optional. Call 235-8486. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 August 2007]

**Waddell Jr., William Henry,** 98, *Jan. 30, 2007* William Henry Waddell Jr., of Kaaawa, a retired veterinarian, died at home. He was born in Virginia. He is survived by son Harvey, daughter Kathryn W.B. Takara, two grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. In lieu of flowers, donations suggested to William Henry Waddell, VMD, Scholarship Fund at Honolulu Branch of NAACP, P.O. Box 6, Honolulu, HI 96810. Aloha attire. [Star Bulletin 6 February 2007]

**Waddell Jr.**, **William Henry**, 98, of Ka'a'awa, died Jan. 30, 2007. Born in Virginia. A retired veterinarian Survived by daughter, Kathryn Takara; son, Harvey; two grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m to 2 p.m Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. Inurnment 2 p.m. Monday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Aloha attire. No flowers. Donations to the Dr. William Henry Waddell, VMD Scholarship Fund at the Honolulu Branch of the NAACP, P.O. Box 6, Honolulu, HI 96810. (Honolulu Advertiser 6 February 2007)

**Waddell, Joseph Lee** *Nov.* 13, 2007 Joseph Lee Waddell, 81, of Ocean View, Hawaii, a truck driver, diesel mechanic and U.S. Marine Corps veteran who served during World War II and the Korean war, died at home. He was born in Denver. He is survived by wife Bernadine, sons John and Robert, daughter Linda Moore, sisters Norma Wiederspan and Margaret Rollingson, five grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 November 2007]

**WADDELL, JOSEPH LEE**, 81, of Ocean View, Hawai'i, died Nov. 13, 2007. Born in Denver, Colo. U.S. Marine Corps veteran; truck driver and diesel mechanic. Survived by wife, Bernadine; sons, John and Robert; daughter, Linda Moore; sisters, Norma

Wiederspan and Margaret Rollingson; five grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Visitation 3 p.m. today at The Kingdom Hall of Jehovah Witnesses, Na'alehu. Arrangements by A Hui Hou Crematory & Funeral Home of West Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 November 2007]

**WADE, CARY LEE**, 65, died Aug. 19, 2007. Born in Oregon. An aeronautics instructor at Honolulu Community College. Survived by wife, Amy; daughters, Kristina, Kimberly, Michelle and Jenene; stepdaughters, Misty and Patches; stepson, Majestic; grandchildren; sister; brothers; foster sons. Service 8 a.m. Saturday at Kailua United Methodist Church; private scattering of ashes at sea. Lei welcome. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 September 2007]

**Wagatsuma, Jaime Vickie** *Nov. 9, 2007* Jaime Vickie Wagatsuma, 32, of Mililani, an Aloha Airlines pilot, died. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Mark N., daughter Malia, parents Mel and Vickie Shiroma, brother Matthew M. Shiroma and grandparents Henry and Lillian Nishioka and Henry Sr. and Toshiko Shiroma. Services: 5:30 p.m. next Saturday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 4:30 p.m. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 November 2007]

WAGATSUMA, JAIME VICKIE, 32, of Mililani, died Nov. 9, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Aloha Airlines pilot. Survived by husband, Mark; daughter, Malia; parents, Mel and Vickie Shiroma; brother, Matthew Shiroma; grandparents, Henry and Lillian Nishioka and Henry Shiroma Sr. and Toshiko Shiroma. Visitation 4:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 5:30 p.m. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 November 2007]

**Wagatsuma, Mitsuko** *May 29, 2007* Mitsuko Wagatsuma, 86, of Papaikou, Hawaii, a flower grower, died in Hilo Medical Center. She was born in Kurtistown, Hawaii. She is survived by husband Masashi, sons Samuel and Albert, daughter Jane Hamamoto and a grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 June 2007]

**Wagatsuma, Wallace Yokichi** *May 6, 2007* Wallace Yokichi Wagatsuma, 78, of Wahiawa, a retired electrician, died in Wahiawa General Hospital. He was born in Wahiawa. He is survived by wife Ellen N.; sons Miles, Art and Mark; daughters Iris Watanabe and Cindy Johnson; sister Kyoko Akiyama; 11 grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services 6:30 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 5:30 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 May 2007]

**WAGATSUMA, WALLACE YOKICHI**, 78, of Wahiawa, died May 6, 2007. Born in Wahiawa. Retired electrician. Survived by wife, Ellen; sons, Miles, Art and Mark; daughters, Iris Watanabe and Cindy Johnson; 11 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; sister, Kyoko Akiyama. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. Casual attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 13 May 2007)

**Waguk, Person Emiot** *Aug. 30, 2007* Person Emiot Waguk, 26, of Honolulu, a Ryan's Grill chef in Ward Center, died. He was born in Kosrae, Micronesia. He is survived by

wife Marian; sons Kurt and Emiot Jr.; daughters Tamara and Maria; brothers Erick, Safeton and Alik; and sisters Aninis Nithan, Millie Melander, Sinida Robert and Connie Lonno, and Atina, Merbila, Rissey and Elida Waguk. Services: 5 p.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park. Call after 4 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 September 2007]

WAGUK, PERSON EMIOT, 26, of Honolulu, died Aug. 30, 2007. Born in Kosrae, Micronesia. Chef for Ryan's Grill at Ward Centre. Survived by wife, Marian; sons, Kurt and Emiot Jr.; daughters, Tamara and Maria; brothers, Erick, Safeton and Alik; sisters, Aninis Nithan, Millie Melander, Atina, Merbila, Rissey, Sinida Robert, Elida and Connie Lonno. Visitation 4 to 7 p.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 5 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 2007]

Wahilani, George K.K., 44, *Dec. 26, 2007* George K.K. Wahilani, of Waianae, a reverend, died in Hawaii Medical Center East. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by brothers Sam and Eric K. Wahilani, and Michael and Derek Pelekai; sisters Margaret L. Aana, Annie Auhoon, Lori-Ann Giffins, Alicia Kauwalu and Veronica Mathias; mother Gwendolyn Pelekai; stepfather Robert Pelekai; and grandmother Agnes Cope. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Oahu Chapel. Call after 5:30 p.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 December 2007]

**WAHILANI, GEORGE K.K.**, 44, of Wai'anae, died Dec. 26, 2007. Born in Honolulu. A minister. Survived by brothers, Sam and Eric Wahilani and Michael and Derek Pelekai; sisters, Margaret Aana; Lori-Ann Griffins, Veronica Mathias, Alicia Kauwalu and Annie Auhoon; mother, Gwendolyn Pelekai; stepfather, Robert Pelekai; grandmother, Agnes Cope. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Friday at O'ahu Cemetery chapel; service 7 p.m. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 December 2007]

Waialeale, Emmaline "AMY" K., 83, of Waipahu, died Feb. 4, 2007. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Survived by sons, Ronald and Raymond Gaughen and Richard Osborne; daughters, Sandy Tollefson and Lani Young; sisters, Adeline Spencer and Mabel DeCambra; 11 grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel, Waipi'o; service 9:30 a.m.; committal service 11:30 a.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of The Pacific. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 20 February 2007)

Waialeale, Emmaline K., 83, Feb. 4, 2007 Emmaline K. "Amy" Waialeale, of Waipahu, died in Convalescent Center of Honolulu. She was born in Hilo. She is survived by sons Ronald and Raymond Gaughen and Richard Osborne; daughters Sandy Tollefson and Lani Young; sisters Adeline Spencer and Mabel DeCambra; 11 grandchildren; and numerous great-grandchildren. Services: 9:30 a.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, makai chapel. Call after 8:30 a.m. Committal services: 11:30 a.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. The location is pending. No flowers. [Star Bulletin 20 February 2007]

Waikiki, Erik Michael Kealii, 19, March 14, 2007 Erik Michael Kealii Waikiki, of Lahaina, died in Kahului. He was born in Wailuku. He is survived by parents Cindy Stessel and Wade Waikiki, brothers Fred and Nelson, and grandparents Morris and Jeanne Stessel. Services: 7 p.m. Saturday at Ballard Family Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Cremation to follow. Casual attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 21, 2007]

WAIKIKI, ERIK MICHAEL KEALII, 19, of Lahaina, Maui, died March 14, 2007. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Student at Maui Community College. Survived by parents, Cindy Stessel and Wade Waikiki; brothers, Fred and Nelson; grandparents, Morris and Jeanne Stessel. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Saturday at Ballard Family Mortuary; service 7 p.m.; cremation to follow. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 2007)

Waiohu Sr., Sonnie John April 25, 2007 Sonnie John Waiohu Sr., 71, of Lahaina, died April 25, 2007, at Hale Makua, Wailuku. Visitation will begin at 9 a.m. Saturday at Maria Lanakila Church in Lahaina, with a celebration of life at 10:30 a.m. Burial will follow at 1 p.m. at Maui Veterans Cemetery. The family requests casual attire. Ballard Family Mortuary is assisting with the arrangements. Mr. Waiohu was born July 8, 1935, in Wailuku. He was a retired supervisor for Pioneer Mill Co. Ltd. He is survived by three sons, Alan Bergado, Kalani Oka Pono (Jan) Waiohu and Sonnie (Hulali) Waiohu Jr.; four daughters, LeeAnn (Leonardo) Nogales, Rose (Stan) Perry, Eloise (Brendan) Freitas and Charmaine (Mark) Orbistondo; three brothers, William Waiohu, Henry Waiohu and Samuel Waiohu; a sister, Martha Cabbero; and 21 grandchildren and 21 great-grandchildren. [Maui News 13 May 2007]

WAIOHU SR., SONNIE JOHN, 71, of Lahaina, Maui, died April 25, 2007. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Retired Pioneer Mill Co. supervisor. Survived by sons, Alan Bergado, Kalani Oka Pono and Sonnie Jr.; daughters, LeeAnn Nogales, Rose Perry, Eloise Freitas and Charmaine Orbistondo; brothers, William, Henry and Samuel; sister, Martha Cabbero; 21 grandchildren, 21 great-grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Maria Lanakila Church; Mass 10:30 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Maui Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 13 May 2007)

WAIOLAMA, SOLOMON "SOL" N. K., 71, of Nanakuli, died Sept. 13, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Longtime heavy equipment operator. Survived by brothers, Henry, Castle and Herman; sister, Carol Ramos. Visitation 10 a.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 11:30 a.m. Burial 9 a.m. Saturday at Nanakuli Homestead Cemetery. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 October 2007]

**Waiolama, Solomon N.K.** Sept. 13, 2007 Solomon N.K. "Sol" Waiolama, 71, of Nanakuli, a heavy equipment operator, died in Hawaii Medical Center West. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by brothers Henry, Castle and Herman; and sister Carol Ramos. Services: 11:30 a.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park, mauka chapel. Call

after 10 a.m. Burial: 9 a.m. Saturday at Nanakuli Homestead Cemetery. Aloha attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 October 2007]

Waipa, Trudyann Uilani Sept. 9, 2007 Trudyann Uilani Waipa, 46, of Lahaina, formerly of Hilo, died in Maui Memorial Medical Center. She was born in Hilo. She is survived by son Travis K.; hanai son James Amaral; stepmother Linda; brothers Randy, Derrek and Donald; stepbrothers Lee Hardy, Amos and Shano Ayat; sisters Cindy Waipa, Jeanne Amaral, Missy Ampong and Nani Phillips; stepsisters JoJo Medeiros and Toy Aceret; and five grandchildren. Services: 3 p.m. tomorrow at Lahaina Christian Fellowship Church. Call after 2 p.m. Scattering of ashes to follow at Honolua Bay in Kapalua, Maui. Aloha attire. Leis welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 September 2007]

WAIPA, TRUDYANN UILANI, 46, of Lahaina, Maui, formerly of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Sept. 9, 2007. Born in Hilo. Survived by son, Travis Kalae; stepmother, Linda; brothers, Randy, Derrek and Donald; sisters, Cindy, Jeanne Amaral, Missy Ampong and Nani Phillips; stepbrothers, Lee Hardy, Amos and Shano Ayat; stepsisters, Jojo Medeiros and Tay Aceret; hanai son, James Amaral; five grandchildren. Visitation 2 to 3 p.m. Saturday at Lahaina Christian Fellowship Church; service 3 to 3:30 p.m.; scattering of ashes to follow at Honolua Bay, Kapalua. Lei only. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 September 2007]

Waiwaiole, Lui Manomano Kailiuli, 84, *March 3, 2007* Lui Manomano Kailiuli Waiwaiole, of Honolulu, a Wheeler Air Force Base fuel depot worker, died in a care home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by brothers Stephen and Donald Bierne, and sisters Elizabeth Prestige and Frances Teshima. Services: 10 a.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 11, 2007]

**WAIWAIOLE, LUI MANOMANO KAILIULI**, 84, of Honolulu, died March 3, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Civl service fuel depot worker at Wheeler Army Air Field. Survived by brothers, Stephen and Donald Beirne; sisters, Elizabeth Prestige and Frances Teshima. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Aloha attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 10 March 2007)

**Wakamura, Tsutomu,** 90, *Jan. 30, 2007* Tsutomu Wakamura, of Waialua died in Wahiawa General Hospital. He was born in Waialua. He is survived by wife Mitsuye, sons Earl S. and Wesley M., sister Janet K. Yokogawa and six grandchildren. Private services. [Star Bulletin 16 February 2007]

**Wakamura, Tsutomu**, 90, of Waialua, died Jan. 30, 2007. Born in Waialua. Member of Waialua Hongwanji Mission. Survived by wife, Mitsuye; sons, Earl and Wesley; sister, Janet Katsue Yokogawa; six grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 16 February 2007)

**WAKAYAMA, MITSUO "PIPI"**, 88, of Honolulu, died Sept. 1, 2007. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Retired self-employed photographer. Survived by sister, Marjorie Inouye; nieces;

nephews. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 September 2007]

**Wakayama**, **Mitsuo** *Sept. 1, 2007* Mitsuo "Pipi" Wakayama, 88, of Honolulu, a self-employed photographer, died in Liliha Health Care Center. He was born in Wailuku. He is survived by sister Marjorie Inouye. Services: 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 September 2007]

**Wake, Edward Mutsuo,** 73, *Dec. 2, 2007* Edward Mutsuo Wake, of Aiea died in Kapiolani Medical Center at Pali Momi. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Wallis "Wally"; son Bryan H.; daughters Leisha Bento and Amy Wake; sisters Sadie Seay, Nancy Ishihara and Barbara Martin; and six grandchildren. Celebration of life: 3 p.m. Saturday at Harris United Methodist Church. Call after 2 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 December 2007]

**WAKE, EDWARD MUTSUO**, 73, of 'Aiea, died Dec. 2, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Wallis "Wally"; daughters, Leisha Bento and Amy; son, Bryan; six grandchildren; sisters, Sadie Seay, Nancy Ishihara and Barbara Martin. Visitation 2 to 3 p.m. Saturday at Harris United Methodist Church; celebration of life service 3 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Donations to Harris United Methodist Church or Farrington High School Alumni Association. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 December 2007]

**Wakeland, Richard Lauren** *May 22, 2007* Richard Lauren Wakeland, 87, of Keaau died May 22 at home. Born in Los Angeles, Calif., he was a marine surveyor for South Coast Marine Surveyors and a captain in the Merchant Marines. Celebration of Life noon Monday at Hilo Bayfront Canoe Area. Casual attire; lei only. Survived by daughters, Kareen (Ronald Haskin) Wakeland-Haskin of Keaau and Riki Lauren Wakeland of Pahoa; son, Mark J. (Pearl Lyman) Wakeland of Hilo; five grandchildren; seven great grandchildren. [Hawaii Tribune-Herald 26 May 2007]

**WAKELAND, RICHARD LAUREN**, 87, of Kea'au, Hawai'i, died May 22, 2007. Born in Los Angeles. Retired marine surveyor for South Coast Marine Surveyors. Survived by daughters, Kareen Wakeland-Haskin and Riki; son, Mark; five grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Celebration of life noon tomorrow at the Hilo Bayfront canoe area. Lei only. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawai'i Funeral Home. (Honolulu Advertiser 27 May 2007)

**Wakugawa, Marian Mitsuko** *Aug. 26, 2007* Marian Mitsuko Wakugawa, 82, of Honolulu, a Fisher Printing Co. production assistant, died. She was born in Makawao, Maui. She is survived by brothers Ralph S. and Fred Z., and sisters Ethel M. Yim, Charlotte H. Sakamoto and Millie Y. Yamamoto. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 September 2007]

**WAKUGAWA, MARIAN MITSUKO**, 82, of Honolulu, died Aug. 26, 2007. Born in Makawao, Maui. Fisher Printing Co. production assistant. Survived by brothers, Ralph

and Fred; sisters, Ethel Yim, Charlotte Sakamoto and Millie Yamamoto. Private service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 September 2007]

**Wakumoto**, **Masayo**, 89, *Jan. 13*, *2007* Masayo Wakumoto, of Hauula, a retired Pat's at Punaluu waitress, died at home. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Satoru "Skippy"; sons Clifford M., Melvin S. and Wayne M.; daughter Florence K.W. Orton; brothers Alfred and Isamu Tatsuguchi; sisters Chiyo Nakamura and Hazel Oi; 14 grandchildren; and 21 great-grandchildren. Private services. No monetary offerings. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 January 2007)

WALBORN, CLARA SOUZA TAVARES, 101, of Kapolei, died March 23, 2007. Born in Ulumalu, Maui. A homemaker. Survived by sons, John, Henry and Richard Tavares; daughter, Alice Carvalho; grandchildren; great-grandchildren. Visitation 11 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; committal services 1 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. (Honolulu Advertiser 3 April 2007)

**Walborn, Clara Souza Tavares,** *March 23, 2007*Clara Souza Tavares Walborn, 101, of Kapolei, a homemaker, died in Ka Punawai Ola. She was born in Ulumalu, Maui. She is survived by sons John, Henry L. Sr. and Richard Tavares; daughter Alice Carvalho; and numerous grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Committal services: 1 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 April 2007)

Walder, Anna Louise July 28, 2007 Anna Louise Walder, 100, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died at home. She was born in Boston. She is survived by hanai daughter and caregiver Nancy Storey. Services: 4:30 p.m. Tuesday at Central Union Church, Atherton Chapel. Private inurnment at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Aloha attire. No flowers. Donations suggested to Cancer Society of Hawaii or Aloha Shriners Transportation Fund. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 August 2007]

WALDER, ANNA LOUISE, 100, of Honolulu, died July 28, 2007. Born in Boston, Mass. A homemaker. Survived by hanai daughter/caregiver, Nancy Storey; nieces and nephews. Service 4:30 p.m. Tuesday at Central Union Church, Atherton Chapel. Private inurnment at the National Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Aloha attire. Donations to the Cancer Society of Hawai'i and the Aloha Shriners Transportation Fund. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 August 2007]

**Waldschmidt, M.D.William Dwayne,** 81, *Jan. 28, 2007* William Dwayne Waldschmidt, M.D., of Wailuku, a heart surgeon, died at home. He was born in Bismarck, N.D. He is survived by wife Phyllis and sons William and Douglas. No services. [Star Bulletin 4 February 2007]

**Waldvogel, Mark Charles,** 48, *March 3, 2007* Mark Charles Waldvogel, of Ewa Beach, died in Tripler Army Medical Center. He was born in Fort Collins, Colo. He is survived by wife Elizabeth P., son Aaron, brother Douglas K. and sister Karen J. Services: 5 p.m. today at Calvary Chapel West Oahu. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 7, 2007]

**WALDVOGEL, MARK CHARLES**, 48, of 'Ewa Beach, died March 3, 2007. Born in Fort Collins, Colo. Survived by wife, Elizabeth; son, Aaron; brother, Douglas Kent; sister, Karen Jean. Service 5 p.m. tomorrow at Calvary Chapel West Oahu. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 6 March 2007)

Walker, David Munro May 22, 2007 David Munro Walker, 83, of Honolulu, a retired Fireman's Fund vice president, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife June A., sons Douglas and Allen, daughter Wendy Viellenava, stepdaughter Lani Lam and 10 grandchildren. Graveside services: 11 a.m. Tuesday at Oahu Cemetery. Donations suggested to Shriners Hospital or Punahou School. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 May 2007]

WALKER, DAVID MUNRO, 83, of Honolulu, died May 22, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired vice president of Fireman's Fund. Survived by wife, June; sons, Douglas and Allen; daughter, Wendy Viellenava; stepdaughter, Lani Lam; 10 grandchildren. Graveside service 11 a.m. Tuesday at O'ahu Cemetery. Donations to Shriners Hospitals for Children, or to Punahou School. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 30 May 2007)

Walker, Katherine Frances, 93, Feb. 25, 2007 Katherine Frances Walker, of Kaneohe, a retired registered nurse, died in Kina'Ole Estate Ltd. She was born in Montrose, Colo. She is survived by daughter Blanche Aina. Services: 3 p.m. Monday at Parker United Methodist Church, 45-211 Waikalua Road. Inurnment: 2 p.m. March 10 at Fair Heaven Memorial Park in Santa Ana, Calif. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 1, 2007]

WALKER, KATHERINE FRANCES, 93, of Kane'ohe, died Feb. 25, 2007. Born in Montrose, Calif. Retired registered nurse. Survived by daughter, Blanche Aina; son-in-law, Dale Aina; nieces; nephews. Service 3 p.m. Monday at Parker United Methodist Church; service 3 p.m. Inurnment service 2 p.m. March 10 in Fair Heaven Memorial Park in Santa Ana, Calif. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 1 March 2007)

Walker, Kiya-Leshay Anela Kiyoko June 26, 2007 Kiya-Leshay Anela Kiyoko Walker, infant daughter of Kelsey and Dee Walker of Honokaa, Hawaii, died in Kapiolani Medical Center. She is also survived by brothers Kelsen-Jaye and Keiza-Tre; grandparents Edward and Belinda Walker, Kenneth and Darice N. Kidani; and great-grandparents Edward and Maryann Walker, Hiroshi Isaac, Mieko Shigematsu and Tsuyako S. Kidani. Services: 2 p.m. Sunday at Hawaii Preparatory Academy Davies Chapel. Call after 1 p.m. Committal services to be held at a later date. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 July 2007]

WALKER, KIYA-LESHAY ANELA KIYOKO, infant daughter of Kelsey and Dee Walker, of Honoka'a, Hawaii, died June 26, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Survived also by brothers, Kelsen-Jaye and Keiza-Tre; grandparents, Edward and Belinda Walker, Kenneth and Darice Kidani; great-grandparents, Edward and Maryann Walker; Hiroshi and Mieko Shigematsu and Tsuyako Kidani. Visitation 1 to 2 p.m. Sunday at Hawaii Preparatory Academy Davies Chapel; service 2 p.m.; urn committal at a later date. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 July 2007]

Walker, Mary Ann, 65, Jan. 4, 2007 Mary Ann Walker, of Honolulu, died in St. Francis Medical Center. She was born in Western Samoa. She is survived by husband Hans B. Benner; sons Robert and Mark Simons, Kenneth and John; daughter Susan Simons; brother Menu Soo'alo; sisters Malu Ramsey and Leilani Dickerson; and seven grandchildren. Services: noon tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 January 2007)

WALLACE, RICHARD "KALEO" KALEOKALANI, 59, of Wailuku, Maui, died Nov. 30, 2007. Born in Wailuku. Owner of Kaleo's Kau Kau Restaurant. Survived by son, Justin Helemanu; brother, Henry "Ulili" Kailiehu; sisters, Muriel "Hoku" Mederios and Thelma "Nani" Garcia. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at St. Ann's Church; Mass 10 a.m. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 December 2007]

Wallace, Richard Kaleolani, 59, Nov. 30, 2007 Richard Kaleolani "Kaleo" Wallace, of Wailuku, a Kaleo's Kau Kau Restaurant owner, died in Maui Memorial Medical Center. He was born in Wailuku. He is survived by son Justin H., brother Henry "Ulili" Kailiehu, and sisters Muriel "Hoku" Mederios and Thelma "Nani" Garcia. Mass: 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Ann's Church. Call after 9 a.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 December 2007]

Walrath, Helen Ahia Oct. 6, 2007 Helen Ahia "Kupuna" Walrath, 87, of Kahului, a retired Department of Education kupuna, died at home. She was born in Kalapana, Hawaii. She is survived by hanai son Robert Purdy Sr., daughters Ilona Kaholokula and Helen Purdy, stepdaughter Julie, five grandchildren and 12 great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. tomorrow at Kaahumanu Church. Burial: 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Reception to follow. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 October 2007]

WALRATH, HELEN AHIA, 87, of Kahului, Maui, died Oct. 6, 2007. Born in Kalapana, Hawai'i. Retired kupuna with the Department of Education; member of Hale O Nalii and Ka'ahumanu Society. Survived by daughters, Ilona Kaholokula and Helen Purdy; hanai son, Robert Purdy Sr.; stepdaughter, Julie; five grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 to 11 a.m. tomorrow at Ka'ahumanu Church; service 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park; reception to follow at the church. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 October 2007]

**Walsh Jr., Richard,** 23, *Jan. 7, 2007* Richard "Bryan" Walsh Jr., of Kailua-Kona, an All Out Landscaping owner, died in Kona Community Hospital. He is survived by son Elijah; father "Big B"; mother Liza Schoon; brothers Robby Alcoran, Brian Tate, Tysen Ortiz

and Nicholas Schoon; sisters Jessica Mehlig, Jay Tate, Shania Ortiz and Megan Schoon; companion Sarah Cahill; grandparents Paul Walsh and Carol Gibson; step-grandparent Andrina Ruzick; hanai grandparent Rodney Alcoran; and great-grandparent Carl Gibson. Services: 3 p.m. Saturday at Honokohau Boat Harbor, south-side grass area. Refreshments at Kona Brewing Co. In lieu of flowers, donations suggested to Elijah Walsh Trust Fund. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 January 2007)

Wambaugh, Franz L. April 29, 2007 Franz L. Wambaugh, 93, of Hilo, died April 29 at home. Born in Terre Haute, Ind., he operated his graphic arts business for 70 years and served on the Hawaii Concert Society board. He was also an Army Air Force Veteran of World War II. Friends may call at 10 a.m. Tuesday at Richardson Ocean Park for a memorial service for Franz and Jeane Wambaugh. He is survived by daughters, Michele (Krishna Dronamraju) Wambaugh of Houston, Texas, Meredith Golden of Boone, N.C., and Lisa Wambaugh of Middleton, Calif.; son, David (Susan) Wambaugh of Penn Valley, Calif.; hanai son, Cotton Golden Fields of Keaau; 12 grandchildren, nine great-grandchildren and two nieces. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Hawaii Tribune-Herald 6 May 2007]

**WAMBAUGH, FRANZ L.,** 93, died April 29, 2007. Born in Terre Haute, Ind. **JEANE WAMBAUGH,** 87, died April 25, 2007. Born in Evanston, Ill. Both of Hilo, Hawai'i. He was owner/operator of a graphic arts business. She worked for the U.S. Bureau of Census. Both survived by daughters, Michele Wambaugh, Meredith Golden and Lisa Wambaugh; son, David; hanai son, Cotton Golden Fields; 12 grandchildren; nine greatgrandchildren. She is survived by brother, William Warneke. Joint service 10 a.m. Tuesday at Richardson Beach, Hilo. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 6 May 2007)

Wambaugh, Jeane *April 25, 2007* Jeane Wambaugh, 87, of Hilo, died April 25 at home. Born in Evanston, Ill., she worked for the U.S. Bureau of Census from 1950 to 2000. She was a 1987 recipient of the U.S. Medal of Honor for outstanding service, a volunteer at the Hilo Public Library, taught 55 Alive classes, participated in the Richardson Bay Roughwater Swim annually into her 70s. Friends may call at 10 a.m. Tuesday at Richardson Ocean Park for a memorial service for Jeane and Franz Wambaugh. She was survived by her husband, Franz Wambaugh of Hilo; and is survived by daughters, Michele (Krishna Dronamraju) Wambaugh of Houston, Texas, Meredith Golden of Boone, N.C., and Lisa Wambaugh of Middletown, Calif.; son, David (Susan) Wambaugh of Penn Valley, Calif.; brother, William C. (Jean) Warneke of Lakeland, Fla.; hanai son, Cotton Golden Fields of Keaau; 12 grandchildren, nine great-grandchildren, numerous nieces and nephews. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Hawaii Tribune-Herald 6 May 2007]

**WAMBAUGH, JEANE**, 87, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died April 25, 2007. Born in Evanston, III. Worker for the U.S. Bureau of Census from 1950 to 2000; a 1987 recipient of the U.S. Medal of Honor for outstanding service. Survived by husband, Franz; daughters, Michele Wambaugh, Meredith Golden, and Lisa Wambaugh; son, David; brother, William Warneke; hanai son, Cotton Golden Fields; 12 grandchildren; nine great-

grandchildren. Service at a later date. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 29 April 2007)

Wambaugh, Jeane, April 25, 2007 Jeane Wambaugh, 87, of Hllo, a U.S. Bureau of Census employee of 50 years, died at home. She was born in Evanston, Ill. She was the recipient of the 1987 U.S. Medal of Honor for outstanding service, volunteered at the Hilo Public Library, taught 55 Alive classes and participated in the Richardson Bay Roughwater Swim annually into her '70s. She is survived by husband Franz; son David; daughters Michele and Lisa Wambaugh, and Meredith Golden; brother William C. Warneke; hanai son Cotton Golden Fields; 12 grandchildren; and nine great-grandchildren. Services at a later date. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 April 2007)

**WAMPLER, NAOMI VENETTA BROWN**, 63, of Portland, Ore., formerly of Honolulu, died Nov. 11, 2007. Born in Melbourne, Australia. Restaurateur and travel agent. Survived by husband, Roger; stepson, Ronald; daughter, Naomi Diallo; sisters, Sara Ching, Sarah Gibson, June Pittman, Jeanette Otto, Peggie Nafisa Brown and Flora Brown; brother, William Brown; two grandchildren. Arrangements by Omega Funeral & Cremation Service (503-231-6030). [Honolulu Advertiser 16 November 2007]

**Wampler, Naomi Venetta** *Nov. 11, 2007* Naomi Venetta Wampler, 63, of Portland, Ore., formerly of Honolulu, co-owner of Ron's Restaurant and a travel agent for Turtle Island Holidays, died. She was born in Melbourne, Australia. She is survived by husband Roger; daughter Naomi Diallo; stepson Ronald; brother William Brown; sisters June Pittman, Jeanette Otto, Sara Ching, Sarah Gibson, and Peggie N. and Flora Brown; and two grandchildren. Private services. Donations suggested to Oregon Humane Society. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 November 2007]

**WANDER, BEATRICE "BEA" J.**, 94, of Honolulu, formerly of New York City, died Nov. 23, 2007. Born in New York City. Homemaker. Survived by sons Robert and Steven; two grandchildren. Family service in New York. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 November 2007]

**Wander, Beatrice J.** *Nov.* 23, 2007 Beatrice J. "Bea" Wander, 94, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died in the Queen's Medical Center. She was born in New York. She is survived by sons Robert and Steven, and two grandchildren. Services held in New York. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 November 2007]

Wang, Hsu Yen Min April 23, 2007 Hsu Yen Min Wang, 90, of Honolulu died in Honolulu. She was born in China. She is survived by sons Peter, Joseph and Sylvio; daughters Martha Cheng, Theresa Co and Caroline Reeuwijk; 17 grandchildren; and nine great-grandchildren. Private services. Donations suggested to Star of the Sea Catholic Church. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 May 2007]

**WANG, HSU YEN MIN**, 90, of Honolulu, died April 23, 2007. Born in China. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Peter, Joseph and Sylvio; daughters, Martha Cheng, Theresa Co and Caroline Reeuwijk; 17 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Private

service. Donations to the Star of the Sea Catholic Church. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. (Honolulu Advertiser 3 May 2007)

**Wang, Jong Up** *Aug.* 25, 2007 Jong Up Wang, 85, of Aiea died in Kapiolani Medical Center at Pali Momi. He was born in Korea. He is survived by wife Ok Ji Wang, son David Young Jin Wang and daughter Kathy Young Soon Pak. Graveside services: 2 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park-Waipio. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 September 2007]

**WANG, JONG UP**, 85, of 'Aiea, died Aug. 25, 2007. Born in South Korea. Survived by wife, Ok Ji; son, David Young Jin; daughter, Kathy Young Soon Pak. Graveside service 2 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 September 2007]

**WAQASESARA, SAKIUSA "SAKI BULICOKO"**, 57, of Kane'ohe, formerly of Fiji, died Aug. 9, 2007. Born in Fiji. Musician/songwriter and minister of music at Grace Redemption Ministries. Survived by brother, Solomone Bulicokocoko. Visitation 9 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Burial in Fiji. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 August 2007]

Waqasesara, Sakiusa Aug. 9, 2007 Sakiusa "Saki Bulicoko" Waqasesara, 57, of Kaneohe, formerly of Fiji, a Grace Redemption Ministries musician, songwriter and minister of music, died at home. He was born in Fiji. He is survived by brother Solomone I.T. Bulicokocoko. Services: 11 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial to be held in Fiji at a later date. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 August 2007]

**Wardell, Walter William,** 81, *March 19, 2007* Walter William Wardell, of Honolulu, a retired U.S. Navy aviation storekeeper first class, died in Malama Ohana Nursing Facility. He was born in Ecourse, Mich. He is survived by daughter Kalani. Celebration of life: 4:30 p.m. tomorrow at Community Lutheran Church. Aloha attire. No flowers. Donations suggested to Community Lutheran Church. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 23, 2007]

WARDELL, WALTER WILLIAM, 81, of Honolulu, died March 19, 2007. Born in Encourse, Mich. Retired U.S. Navy 1st class aviation storekeeper. Survived by daughter, Kalani. Celebration of life 4:30 p.m. Saturday at the Community Lutheran Church. Aloha attire. Donations to the Community Lutheran Church. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 22 March 2007)

Ware, Maurice William Dec. 16, 2004 [VETERAN] Maurice William Ware, 75, of Mililani, a retired Air Force master sergeant, died in Ewa Beach. He was born in Chicago. He is survived by sons Russell L. and Christopher L., daughter Devon L. Austin, brothers Samuel Ware and Earl Gooden, six grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Services: 3 p.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific,

Punchbowl. No flowers. Donations suggested to American Heart Association. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 August 2007]

WARE, MAURICE WILLIAM, 75, of Mililani, died Dec. 16, 2004. Born in Chicago, Ill. Retired master sergeant in the U.S. Air Force. Survived by sons, Russell and Christopher; daughter, Devon "Debra" Austin; brothers, Samuel Ware and Earl Gooden; six grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Service 3 p.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. Donations to Hawaii Heart Association. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 August 2007]

Ware, Odessa Crosby June 29, 2007 [VETERAN] Odessa Crosby Ware, 79, of Mililani, a Schofield Barracks civilian director of social services, died in Honolulu. She was born in Carlisle, S.C. She is survived by sons Russell and Lucas Ware, and Christopher Lindsey; daughter Devon L. "Debra" Austin; brother Carter Crosby; and six grandchildren. Services: 3 p.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Additional services pending. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 August 2007]

Ware, Odessa Crosby June 29, 2007 Odessa Crosby Ware, 79, of Mililani, a Schofield Barracks Social Services civil director, died in Honolulu. She was born in Carlisle, S.C. She is survived by sons Russell and Lucas Ware, and Christopher Lindsey; daughter Devon L. "Debra" Austin; brother Carter Crosby; and six grandchildren. Services pending. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 July 2007]

WARE, ODESSA CROSBY, 79, of Mililani, died June 29, 2007. Born in Carlisle, S.C. A civilian director of social services at Schofield Barracks. Survived by sons, Russell and Lucas Ware and Christopher Lindsey; daughter, Devon "Debra" Austin; brother, Carter Crosby; six grandchildren. Service pending. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 July 2007]

Ware, Paul Mark Oct. 5, 2007 Paul Mark Ware, 36, of Koolina, died in Hawaii Medical Center West. He was born in Okinawa, Japan. He is survived by parents David and Herminia "Mini," and grandmother Mildred R. Services: 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 October 2007]

WARE, PAUL MARK, 36, of Ko 'Olina, died Oct. 5, 2007. Born in Okinawa, Japan. Survived by father, David; mother, Herminia "Mini"; grandmother, Mildred. Visitation 8:30 a.m. tomorrow at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 9:30 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 October 2007]

WARGO, MARGARET PO PA CHUNG, 96, of Diamond Bar, Calif., formerly of Kailua, O'ahu, and Hilo, Hawai'i, died Sept. 16, 2007. Born in Wahiawa. Survived by sons, William Sr. and Wilfred Halm; daughters, Marguerite Beaumont and Evelyn Snay; 15

grandchildren; great-great grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawai'i Funeral Hone, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 December 2007]

Wargo, Margaret Po Pa Chung, 96, Sept. 16, 2007 Margaret Po Pa Chung Wargo, of Diamond Bar, Calif., and Sun City Parkway, Las Vegas, formerly of Kailua and Hilo, died in Las Vegas. She was born in Wahiawa. She is survived by sons William R. Sr. and Wilfred R. Halm, daughters Marguerite Beaumont and Evelyn Snay, 15 grandchildren and several great-grandchildren. Private services. . [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 December 2007]

Warner, Maryann Paris, 81, Jan. 4, 2007 Maryann Paris Warner, of Waimea, Hawaii, a retired teacher and former Hawaiian Mission Children's Society and Daughters of Hawaii employee, died at home. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by daughters Loring Howell and Maryalice, and sisters Betty Dunford and Rita Cowell. Services: 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Mission Houses Cemetery. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 January 2007)

**Warren, Victoria Susan,** 51, *May 22, 2007* Victoria Susan Warren, of Waikiki died at home. She was born in West Virginia. She is survived by son John Nelson, brothers Jim and Robert Anderson, sister Billie Cory and two grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 June 2007]

**Wasa, Shigeo**, 85, of Honolulu, died in Rancho Santa Fe, Calif. Born in Honolulu. Founder of Wasa Electrical Services. Survived by wife, Yayoi; son, Andrew; granddaughter, Jesse; brother, James; nieces and nephews. Visitation 3 to 4 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 4 p.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. No monetary gifts. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 25 February 2007)

**Wasa, Shigeo,** Shigeo Wasa, 85, of Honolulu, owner of Wasa Electric Co., died in Rancho Santa Fe, Calif. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Yayoi, son Andrew, brother James and a grandchild. Services: 4 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Aloha attire. No monetary gifts. [Star Bulletin 25 February 2007]

**Washiashi, Masao** *May 29, 2007* Masao "Spike" Washiashi, 86, of Honolulu, a retired Terminix International manager, died in Hawaii Medical Center East. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sons Milton and Jeffrey, daughter Sheryl Shimabukuro, brother Michael M., five grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Services: 6:30 p.m. Thursday at Kalihi Union Church. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 June 2007]

**Watabu, Dwayne Kazuo** *April 10, 2007* Dwayne Kazuo Watabu, 40, of Texas, formerly of Waipahu, a Harte-Hanks information technology director, died. He was born in New York. He is survived by wife Laura, daughter Sydney, mother Sueko and sister Gayle Horie. Services: 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Waipahu United Church of Christ. Call after 5:30 p.m. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 May 2007]

Watanabe, Dale M. May 1, 2007 Dale M. Watanabe, 53, of Pearl City died in Kapiolani Medical Center at Pali Momi. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by stepson Robert Char Jr., daughters Chezere and Kristen, stepdaughter Dana Mau, father Masakatsu and five grandchildren. Services: 10:45 a.m. Monday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, makai chapel. Call after 9:45 a.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 May 2007]

**WATANABE, DALE M.**, 53, of Pearl City, died May 1, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Survived by daughters, Chezere and Kristen; stepdaughter, Dana Mau; stepson, Robert Char, Jr.; father, Masakatsu; five grandchildren. Visitation 9:45 a.m. Monday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 10:45 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 11 May 2007)

**Watanabe, Doris Yasuko** *Nov. 10, 2007* Doris Yasuko Watanabe, 92, of Kaunakakai died. She was born in Hauula. She is survived by sons Teruo "Buddy," Mitsuo, Kiyoshi and Myles H.; daughter Lillian S. Mochizuki; sisters Pauline Taguma and Sadako Matsuura; 11 grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 November 2007]

**WATANABE, DORIS YASUKO**, 92, of Kaunakaki, Moloka'i, died Nov. 10, 2007. Born in Hau'ula. Survived by sons, Teruo "Buddy," Mitsuo, Kiyoshi and Myles; daughter, Lillian Mochizuki; 11 grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren; one great-great-grandchild; sisters, Pauline Taguma and Sadako Matsuura. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 November 2007]

Watanabe, Eleanor Helene July 23, 2007 Eleanor Helene Watanabe, also known as "The Christmas-Tree Lady," 81, of Kahului, a retired Hawaiian Tel telephone operator, died at home. She was born in Paia, Maui. She is survived by husband Alan; sons the Rev. Msgr. Terrence and Michael; brothers Anthony L. and Jerome "Ronnie" Rocha; sisters Patricia Shishido, Lavina Rocha-Silva and Leona Rocha-Wilson; three grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Mass over urn: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Anthony Church. Call after 9 a.m. Innichement: 2 p.m. at Maui Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 July 2007]

**Watanabe, Eseo** *May 20, 2007* Eseo Watanabe, 88, of Honolulu, a Del Monte tools clerk, died in Kuakini Medical Center. He was born in Japan. He is survived by wife Patsy, son Thomas, daughters Carol Richardson and Jane Kobashigawa, and four grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 May 2007]

**WATANABE**, **ESEO**, 88, of Honolulu, died May 20, 2007. Born in Japan. Retired tools clerk for Del Monte. Survived by wife, Patsy; son, Thomas; daughters, Carol Richardson and Jane Kobashigawa; four grandchildren. Visitation 1 to 2 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 2 p.m. Casual attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 23 May 2007)

Watanabe, Gladys Humiko Kameda *April 29, 2007* Gladys Humiko Kameda Watanabe, 92, of Kailua, a homemaker, died in Honolulu. She was born in Olaa, Hawaii. She is survived by sons Gerald M. and Milton S., daughter Delna K. Shinohara, three grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 May 2007]

**WATANABE, GLADYS HUMIKO KAMEDA**, 92, of Kailua, died April 29, 2007. Born in 'Ola'a, Hawai'i. A homemaker; also retired from Sears & Roebuck personnel department. Survived by sons, Gerald and Milton; daughter, Delna Shinohara; three grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 13 May 2007)

Watanabe, Haruo June 13, 2007 Haruo Watanabe, 78, of Kapaa, Kauai, a Lihue Plantation heavy equipment mechanic, died in Samuel Mahelona Hospital. He was born on Kauai. He is survived by wife Dolores, sons Randal and Roy, daughters Joan Cummings and Bettylou Watanabe, brother Shigeo, seven grandchildren and nine great-grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary Chapel, Koloa. Call after 9 a.m. Inurnment to follow at Lihue Cemetery. Casual attire. No flowers. No monetary offerings. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 June 2007]

**Watanabe, James Masaru,** 82, *Jan. 10, 2007* James Masaru Watanabe, of Honolulu, a retired Von Hamm Young Co. sales representative, died. He was born in Haiku, Maui. He is survived by brother Mitsunori and sister Winifred Nakamura. Private services. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 January 2007)

WATANABE, JANET SACHIE, 64, of Los Angeles, formerly of Lihu'e, Kaua'i, died March 24, 2007. Born in Lihu'e. Retired registered nurse supervisor with Kaiser Medical Center in Los Angeles. Survived by brothers, Richard and Wesley. Graveside service 10 a.m. Wednesday at Kauai Memorial Gardens. Arrangements by Kauai Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. (Honolulu Advertiser 1 April 2007)

**Watanabe, Katherine K.** *June 10, 2007* Katherine K. Watanabe, 85, of Hanamaulu, Kauai, a retired Mahelona Hospital licensed practical nurse, died in Wilcox Memorial Hospital. She was born in Kealia, Kauai. She is survived by brothers Shige and Haruo. Private services. Donations suggested to American Lung Association. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 June 2007]

**WATANABE, MAMORU "MAMO"**, 68, of Pearl City, died April 12, 2007. Born in South Hilo. Owner representative for various manufacturing companies. Survived by wife, Jennifer; son, Lance; daughter, Kelli; brothers, Hideo and Masaru; sisters, Harumi Koga, Etsuko Horio, Eunice Hamamoto and Doris Watanabe. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; services 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 22 April 2007)

**Watanabe, Mamoru,** *April 12, 2007* Mamoru "Mamo" Watanabe, 68, of Pearl City, a self-employed manufacture representative, died in Las Vegas. He was born in South

Hilo. He is survived by wife Jennifer; son Lance; daughter Kelli; brothers Hideo and Masaru; and sisters Harumi Koga, Etsuko Horio, Eunice Hamamoto and Doris Watanabe. Services: 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 April 2007)

Watanabe, Nancy Tsukiko, 63, Nov. 23, 2007 Nancy Tsukiko Watanabe, of Kealakekua, Hawaii, a retired elementary school teacher, died in Hospice Hawaii Palolo Home. She was born on Molokai. She is survived by brothers Orlando and Daniel, and sister Margaret Fuchino. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Daifukuji Soto Mission in Honalo, Hawaii. Call after 10 a.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 December 2007]

**WATANABE, NANCY TSUKIKO**, 63, of Kealakekua, Kona, Hawai'i, died Nov. 23, 2007. Born on Moloka'i, Hawai'i. Retired elementary school teacher. Survived by brothers, Orlando and Daniel; sister, Margaret Fuchino. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Saturday at the Kona Daifukuji Soto Mission, Honalo, Kona; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kona Branch. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 December 2007]

Watanabe, Oshimo, 102, Jan. 28, 2007 Oshimo Watanabe, of Hilo died Jan. 28 at the Life Care Center of Hilo. Born in Hilo, she was a retired sugar plantation laborer. She was a member of the Honpa Hongwanji Hilo Betsuin and Wainaku Kumiai. Private services were held. No koden (monetary donations). Survived by sons, Shisei Watanabe of Hilo and Tomio (Ruth) Watanabe of Honolulu; daughter-in-law, Janet Watanabe of Honolulu; eight grandchildren; numerous great-grandchildren, nieces, nephews, and cousins. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Hawaii Tribune-herald 8 February 2007]

**Watanabe, Oshimo**, 102, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Jan. 28, 2007. Born in Hilo. A retired sugar plantation laborer. Survived by sons, Shisei and Tomio; eight grandchildren; great-grandchildren. Private service held. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. (Honolulu Advertiser 6 February 2007)

**Watanabe, Reynold I.,** *April 11, 2007* Reynold I. Watanabe, 83, of Honolulu, a retired Board of Water Supply construction supervisor, died in Japan. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Keiko, son Cary, daughters Lynne Watanabe and Rene Day, brothers Kenneth and Robert, sisters Vivian Ichiki and Lillian Hiraoka, and a grandchild. Services: 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. No monetary offerings. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 April 2007)

**WATANABE, REYNOLD ICHIJI**, 83, of Honolulu, died April 11, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired supervising construction inspector for Board of Water Supply. Survived by wife, Keiko; son, Cary; daughters, Lynne Watanabe and Rene Day; a grandchild; brothers, Kenneth and Robert; sisters, Vivian Ichiki and Lillian Hiraoka. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. No monetary gifts. (Honolulu Advertiser 22 April 2007)

**WATANABE, SHERI SUENO**, 31, of Pearl City, died Oct. 25, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Jamie; sisters, Teresa Oshiro and Lori; aunts; uncles; cousins. Visitation 4:30 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 5:30 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 November 2007]

WATANABE, SUSAN QUENDRID KAPAIKAILI LEDWARD, 58, of Kapolei, died April 7, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired Ford Island federal employee. Survived by husband, Gilbert; sons, Clinton and Chad; mother, Ella Takenouchi; sister, Carol Lei Kanoho; grandchild, Justin. Visitation 6 p.m. Friday at Kawaiaha'o Church; service 7 p.m. Burial 11 a.m. Monday at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 11 April 2007)

Watanabe, Susan Quendrid Kapaikaili Ledward, *April 7, 2007* Susan Quendrid Kapaikaili Ledward Watanabe, 58, of Kapolei, a retired Ford Island federal employee, died in Hawaii Medical Center West. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Gilbert, sons Clinton and Chad, mother Ella Takenouchi, sister Carol L. Kanoho and a grandchild. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Kawaiahao Church. Call after 6 p.m. Burial: 11 a.m. Monday at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 April 2007)

**Watanabe, Tomie** *August 2, 2007* Tomie Watanabe, 86, of Lahaina, a Sheraton Hotel housekeeping supervisor, died. She was born in Puunene, Maui. She is survived by sons Robert and Alan; daughters Lorraine Santos, Amy Toyooka and Barbara Kaupalolo; sister Tokue Torres; 10 grandchildren; and 12 great-grandchildren. Services: 4:30 p.m. Thursday at Jodo Mission, Lahaina. Call after 4 p.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 August 2007]

**WATANABE, TOMIE**, 86, of Lahaina, Maui, died Aug. 2, 2007. Born in Pu'unene, Maui. A former housekeeping supervisor for the Sheraton Hotel. Survived by sons, Robert and Alan; daughters, Lorraine Santos, Amy Toyooka and Barbara Kaupalolo; sister, Tokue Torres; 10 grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren. Visitation 4 p.m. Thursday at Jodo Mission, Lahaina; service 4:30 p.m. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 August 2007]

WATANABE, TORAO "WIMPY", 85, of Kealakekua, Kona, Hawai'i, died Aug. 16, 2007. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Carpenter for Constructors Hawaii; former state building inspector and licensed general contractor. Survived by wife, Aiko; sons, Wayne and Lance; daughters, Diane and Janice; brothers, Iwao, Tsuneo and Katsumi; sisters, Yasuko Hatada and Kuniye Fujihara. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Saturday at the Kahakai School Cafetorium off Ali'i Drive, Kailua, Kona; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 August 2007]

**Watanabe, Torao** *Aug.* 16, 2007 Torao "Wimpy" Watanabe, 85, of Kealakekua, Hawaii, a Constructors Hawaii carpenter, former Hawaii state building inspector and licensed general contractor and U.S. Army veteran, died in Kona Community Hospital. He was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Aiko; sons Wayne and Lance, daughters Diane and

Janice; brothers Iwao, Tsuneo and Katsumi; and sisters Yasuko Hatada and Kuniye Fujihara. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Kahakai School cafetorium off Alii Drive, Kailua-Kona. Call after 10 a.m. Luncheon to follow. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 August 2007]

**Watanabe, Winston Tsutomu** *Nov. 11, 2007* Winston Tsutomu Watanabe, 84, of Kahului, a self-employed Realtor, died at home. He was born in Puunene, Maui. He is survived by wife Midori F., son Neil and sister Ellen Kasai. Private services. Incorrect information was published in an obituary Saturday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 November 2007]

**WATANABE, WINSTON TSUTOMU**, 84, of Kahului, Maui, died Nov. 11, 2007. Born in Pu'unene, Maui. Self-employed realtor. Survived by wife, Midori; son, Neil; sister, Ellen Kasai. Private service held. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 November 2007]

**Watanabe, Janet Sachie,** *March 24, 2007* Janet Sachie Watanabe, 64, of Los Angeles, a retired Kaiser Medical Center nurse supervisor in Los Angeles, died at home. She was born in Lihue. She is survived by brothers Richard and Wesley. Graveside services: 10 a.m. Wednesday at Kauai Memorial Gardens. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 April 2007)

Watarida, Yasue June 30, 2007 Yasue Watarida, 89, of Pahoa, Hawaii, died in Hilo Medical Center. She was born in Hakalau, Hawaii. She is survived by sons Ronald, Glenn and Melvin; daughter Leatrice Igawa; brother Haruo Meguro; sisters Yoshie Tomita, Shizuko Asano and Hanako Arai; nine grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. Call after 5:30 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 July 2007]

**WATARIDA, YASUE**, 89, of Pahoa, Hawai'i, died June 30, 2007. Born in Hakalau. A member of the Puna Hongwanji Mission Fujinkai. Survived by sons, Ronald, Glenn and Melvin; daughter, Leatrice Igawa; brother, Haruo Meguro; sisters, Yoshie Tomita, Shizuko Asano and Hanako Arai; nine grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Visitation 5:30 to 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 July 2007]

**Watase, Mitsugi** *June 10, 2007* Mitsugi Watase, 80, of Honolulu, a retired dentist, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Carol S., daughters Deanne M. Obatake and Sherri W. Liu, brothers Richard K. and Harold J., sister Nancy T. Fuse and three grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 June 2007]

**Watase, Richard Kazuma** *Oct. 18, 2007* Richard Kazuma Watase, 88, of Honolulu, a retired S. Miyoshi Co. carpenter, died in Straub Clinic and Hospital. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Dorothy, brother Harold, sister Nancy Fuse, two

grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Services: 4 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after 3 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 October 2007]

**WATASE, RICHARD KAZUMA**, 88, of Honolulu, died Oct. 18, 2007. Born in Honolulu. A retired carpenter for S. Miyoshi. Survived by wife, Dorothy; grandchildren, Brian Watase and Joanne Watase-Yang; great-granddaughter, Hailey; brother, Harold; sister, Nancy Fuse. Visitation 3 to 4 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 4 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 October 2007]

Waterhouse, Wallace May 2, 2007 Wallace T. Waterhouse built a Hawaii aviation business that spanned nearly 60 years as it met ever-expanding demands for cropdusting, interisland flights, pilot training and maintenance service for other aircraft businesses. Waterhouse and his partners formed Murrayair Ltd. in 1948 and later established Air Service Corp. They started O.K. Airlines to provide commuter air service between Oahu and Kauai. It became Princeville Airways and eventually was reorganized as Aloha Island Air. "He was a real pioneer in Hawaii in respect to agricultural aviation," said George Nottingham, former pilot and longtime friend. Waterhouse, 90, of Kailua, died Wednesday in Kailua. He was a machinist and shop supervisor with Douglas Aircraft in California before moving to Hawaii after World War II. His first enterprise, selling American-made sickles in sugar plantation villages on the Big Island, led him to recognize that the small crop-duster planes in operation were not sufficient for the needs of the agriculture industry. "He brought in Stearman biplanes capable of spreading liquid and dry fertilizers and insecticides without needing to refuel so often," said Nottingham. Waterhouse and Phil Murray adapted those and other aircraft, and later put helicopters in operation at Dole, Del Monte and Libby McNeil pineapple plantations and Amfac sugar fields on the major islands. The entrepreneurs expanded operations. They contracted to maintain Army planes at Wheeler Field and went on to provide maintenance service for commuter airlines and corporate aircraft. They became a distributor for Cessna aircraft. "He was highly regarded by the banking and business community," said Nottingham. "He was my mentor," said pilot Bob Fraker, who joined Murrayair in 1964 and retired as president of Air Service Hawaii. Waterhouse joined with Fraker to develop a flight training center whose students went on to fly for commercial airlines. "He was a very honest person, a very intelligent guy who was always discussing business or politics. The companies never missed a payroll and always paid their rent." "He kept going until he was 80," said Fraker. Although he had experience in many aircraft, Waterhouse was best known for the bright yellow World War II courier plane, a Howard DGA 15, that he flew on personal trips between islands. He was born in Toronto. He was inducted into the Aviation Hall of Fame and was a member of Aloha Shriners, the Kaneohe Yacht Club and Ye Ancient and Secret Order of Quiet Birdmen, a national social organization of pilots. He is survived by Olga, his wife of 63 years; daughters Corinne and Eleanor; two grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Plans for a celebration of his life are pending. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 May 2007]

**Waterhouse, Wallace T.** May 2, 2007 Wallace T. Waterhouse, 90, of Kailua, Air Service Hawaii co-founder and pilot, died in Hospice Hawaii Kailua Home. He was born

in Canada. He is survived by wife Olga, daughters Corinne and Eleanor, two grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Celebration of life: 6-8 p.m. Monday at Kaneohe Yacht Club. No flowers. Donations suggested to Aloha Shriners Patient's Transportation Fund. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 June 2007]

**Waterhouse**, **Wallace T.**, 90, of Kailua, died May 2, 2007. Born in Canada. A pilot and co-founder of Air Service Hawaii; member of Confederate Air Force and Quiet Birdmen. Survived by wife, Olga; daughters, Corinne and Eleanor; two grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Celebration of life 6 to 8 p.m. Monday at Kane'ohe Yacht Club. In lieu of flowers, donations to the Aloha Shriners Children's Transportation Fund. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 June 2007]

Waters, Easter Alene July 10, 2007 Easter Alene Waters, 89, of Waipahu, a retired caregiver, died at home. She was born in Ruff, Okla. She is survived by sons Burnis E., Curtis W., Jerry K. and James K. Tuck; daughters M. JoAnn Yee and Cheryl Rodgers; sisters Louise Baldwin, Ruby Lucas and Marge Johnson; 11 grandchildren; and seven great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 July 2007]

**WATERS, EASTER ALENE**, 89, of Waipahu, died July 10, 2007. Born in Ruff, Okla. A retired caregiver. Survived by sons, Burnis Tuck, Curtis Tuck, Jerry and James Tuck, daughters, M. Joann Yee and Cheryl Rodgers; 11 grandchildren; seven great grandchildren; sisters, Louise Baldwin, Ruby Lucas and Marge Johnson. Private services held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 July 2007]

**Watkins, Karl** *Aug. 29, 2007* Karl Watkins, 54, of Reno, Nev., formerly of Honolulu, a D&D Roofing general superintendent and Roofer's Local 224 apprenticeship program instructor, died in Reno. He was born in Rock Springs, Wyo. He is survived by companion Judy Good, son Joshua K., mother of his child Ingrid Lutz, brothers Benjamin T. III and William, and sister Ann. Services on the mainland. Donations suggested to the Karl Watkins Memorial Fund to be used for a park bench in his memory. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 September 2007]

WATSON, AUDRIE FRANCES PECK, 83, of Wai'anae, died March 29, 2007. Born in Hawai'i. Survived by son, Mortimer; granddaughter, Malia Waddle. Private service. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. (Honolulu Advertiser 3 April 2007)

**Watson, Audrie Frances Peck,** *March 29, 2007*Audrie Frances Peck Watson, 83, of Waianae, died in Leeward Integrated Health Center. She was born in Hawaii. She is survived by son Mortimer Watson and granddaughter Malia Waddle of California. Private services. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 April 2007)

**Watson, David William** *Oct. 21, 2007* David William Watson, 59, of Honolulu, a retired American Federation of Labor-Congress of Industrial Organization regional director, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Patricia, son Craig, and brothers Roland and Isaac. Services: 11:15 a.m. Friday at St.

Patrick Church. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: 12:45 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 October 2007]

WATSON, DAVID WILLIAM, 59, of Honolulu, died Oct. 21, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired regional director of American Federation of Labor-Congress of Industrial Organizations. Survived by wife, Patricia; son, Craig; brothers, Roland and Isaac. Visitation 10 to 11:15 a.m. Friday at St. Patrick's Church; service 11:15 a.m.; burial 12:45 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 October 2007]

WATSON, FRANCES "WONDERFUL MOM" LOUISE RASCH, 85, of Honolulu, died Nov. 4, 2007. Born in San Pedro, Calif. Housewife. Survived by daughter, Stephanie; brother-in-law, John Barker. Visitation 5:30 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; rosary 7 p.m. Burial 9:30 a.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Aloha/casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 November 2007]

**Watson, Frances Louise** *Nov. 4, 2007* Frances Louise Watson, 85, of Kapolei, a homemaker, died in Hawaii Medical Center East. She was born in San Pedro, Calif. She is survived by daughter Stephanie. Services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Chapel. Call after 5:30 p.m. Burial: 9:30 a.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Aloha and casual attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 November 2007]

**WATSON, FRANCIS "WONDERFUL MOM" LOUISE**, 85, of Honolulu, died Nov. 4, 2007. Born in San Pedro, Calif. Housewife. Survived by daughter, Stephanie; brother-in-law, John Barker. Visitation 5:30 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; rosary 7 p.m. Burial 9:30 a.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 November 2007]

**Watson, George Leroy** *Oct. 16, 2007* George Leroy Watson, 64, of Kamuela, Hawaii, a retired Hawaii Preparatory Academy teacher, died in Kona Community Hospital. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Sandi, son Ryan, daughter Kimi, mother Winona, sisters Carol Cunningham and Kellye Wallett, and a grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 October 2007]

**WATSON, GEORGE LEROY**, 64, of Waimea, Hawai'i, died Oct. 16, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired teacher at Hawai'i Preparatory Academy, Waimea. Survived by wife, Sandi; daughter, Kimi; son, Ryan; mother, Winona; sisters, Carol Cunningham and Kellye Wallett; grandson, Makana. Private service held. Arrangements by Cremation Services of West Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 October 2007]

WATSON, JACQUELINE "JACKIE" PAIKULI, 82, of Honolulu, died Aug. 10, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired Sanford B. Dole Intermediate School English teacher. Survived by husband, Walter Jr.; sons, Dodge Paikuli, Bryan Van Gieson and Patrick

Eliakela; daughters, Cecily "Dede" Kahalelehuaokalani and Arlyn "Keala" Kealaonaona Boyne; 10 grandchildren; one great-grandson; brother, William Paikuli III; sister, Lydia "Noe" Cluney. Visitation 10 a.m. Saturday at Star of the Sea Church; service 11:30 a.m.; private burial. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 August 2007]

Watson, Jacqueline Paikuli Aug. 10, 2007 Jacqueline Paikuli "Jackie" Watson, 82, of Honolulu, a retired Sanford B. Dole Intermediate School English teacher, died at home. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Walter O. Jr.; sons Dodge Paikuli, Bryan Van Gieson and Patrick Eliakela; daughters Cecily "Dede" Kahalelehuaokalani and Arlyn K. "Keala" Boyne; brother William Paikuli III; sister Lydia "Noe" Cluney; 10 grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Services: 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Star of the Sea Church, 4469 Malia St., Honolulu. Call after 10 a.m. Private burial. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 August 2007]

WATT, JAMES "JIM" DORSEY, 55, of Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i, died July 19, 2007. Born in Santa Monica, Calif. A marine wildlife photographer. Survived by wife, Jody; son, lan; daughter, Jennifer; sister, Sharon Ney. Celebration of life noon tomorrow at the residence, 78-6845 Keaupuni St., Keauhou Estates. No flowers. Donations to Kona Hospital Foundation, 79-1019 Haukapila St., Kealakekua, HI 96750. Arrangements by Cremation Services of West Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 July 2007]

Watt, James Dorsey July 19, 2007 James Dorsey "Jim" Watt, 55, of Kailua-Kona, a world-renowned marine wildlife photographer, died in Kona Community Hospital. He was born in Santa Monica, Calif. He is survived by wife Jody, son Ian, daughter Jennifer and sister Sharon Ney. A celebration of life will be held at noon tomorrow at 78-6845 Keaupuni St., Keauhou Estates. No flowers. Donations suggested to Kona Hospital Foundation. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 July 2007]

Wayne, Jeffrey May 29, 2007Jeffrey Mitchell Wayne, of Kapa'a, died in Lihu'e on May 29, 2007, at the age of 53. He was born in Louisville, Kentucky, and was a singer and song writer, accomplished harmonica player, a certified scuba diver and food service professional. Preceded in death by his father Joseph E. Wayne Jr., he is survived by mother Philomena Wayne of Tennessee; brothers Joe (Donna Riley) Wayne of Kentucky, Jack (Barbara) Wayne of Kentucky, Jim (Debbie) Wayne of Kentucky and Jerry (Jody) Wayne of West Virginia; numerous nieces and nephews. Services will be held in Louisville, Ky. Donations are accepted at Community Catholic Center, 338 North 25th St., Louisville, KY 40212, or American Heart Association, 240 Whittington Parkway, Louisville, KY 40222. [Garden Island 15 June 2007]

**Wayne, Jeffrey Mitchell** *May 27, 2007* Jeffrey Mitchell Wayne, 53, formerly of Hamburg, Ind., a singer, songwriter, certified scuba diver and food service employee, died in Kapaa, Kauai. He was born in Louisville, Ind. He is survived by mother Philomena Y. and brothers Joe, Jack, Jim and Jerry. Services to be held in Sellersburg, Ind. Donations suggested to Community Catholic Center, 338 North 25th St., Louisville,

KY 40212; or American Heart Association of Greater Louisville, 240 Whittington Parkway, Louisville, KY 40222. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 June 2007]

**Weaklend, Sally Suzanne** *Nov. 14, 2007* Sally Suzanne Weaklend, 76, of Kihei, Maui, a homemaker, died in Maui Memorial Medical Center. She was born in Cadillac, Mich. She is survived by husband Roy E., mother Katherine Pappin, daughter Suzanne E. Perkins, sister Mary Kay O'Brien and three grandchildren. A celebration of life will be held 7 p.m. Tuesday at St. Theresa Church. Call after 6:30 p.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 November 2007]

**WEAKLEND, SALLY SUZANNE**, 76, of Kihei, Maui, died Nov. 14, 2007. Born in Kihei. Homemaker. Survived by husband, Roy; mother, Katherine Pappin; daughter, Suzanne Elizabeth Perkins; sister, Mary Kay O'Brien; three grandchildren. Visitation 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at St. Theresa Church; celebration of life service 7 p.m. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 November 2007]

**Weaver, Arnold Clayton,** 87, *Jan. 4, 2007* Arnold Clayton Weaver, of Holualoa, Hawaii, a Navy veteran and self-employed painter, died in Kona Community Hospital. He was born in Hudson, N.Y. Private services will be held; call 960-6060 for information. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 January 2007)

**Weaver, Bessie Mae***May 22, 2007* Bessie Mae Weaver, 81, of Pahoa died May 22 at The Queen's Medical Center in Honolulu. Born in Pennsylvania, she was a homemaker. Funeral to be held in Livonia, N.Y. Survived by husband, Emil R. Weaver; sons, Emil R. Weaver III, James L. Weaver and Gary Weaver; daughters, Bonnie Berkemeier and Helen Phelps; 15 grandchildren and 18 great-grandchildren. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary in Honolulu. [Hawaii Tribune-Herald 28 May 2007]

**Webb, Michael Allen** *Sept. 18, 2007* Michael Allen Webb, 52, of Wailuku, a carpenter, died at home. He was born in Ingham, Mich. He is survived by wife Zenaida A.; sons Andrew, Michael and Danny; father Allen D.; mother DeEtta M.F.; brother Dan; and sisters Linda and Julie. Services: 7:30 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Norman's Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Mass: 9 a.m. Friday at Christ the King Catholic Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at Valley Isle Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 September 2007]

WEBB, MICHAEL ALLEN, 52, of Wailuku, Maui, died Sept. 18, 2007. Born in Ingham, Mich. A carpenter. Survived by wife, Zenaida; sons, Andrew, Michael and Danny; father, Allen DeWayne; mother, DeEtta May File; brother, Dan; sisters, Linda and Julie. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Norman's Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Visitation also 9 to 10:30 a.m. Friday at Christ the King Church; Mass 9 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Valley Isle Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 September 2007]

**Weber, Henry Paul,** 92, *Nov. 17, 2007* Henry Paul Weber, of Honolulu, a retired Xerox branch manager, died in Wahiawa General Hospital. He was born in New York City. He is survived by wife Hyon, sons John P. and Robin M., and four grandchildren. Services:

10 a.m. Thursday at First Presbyterian Church at Koolau Golf Course. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 December 2007]

WEBER, HENRY PAUL, 92, of Honolulu, died Nov. 17, 2007. Born in New York City. Retired Xerox branch manager in Hawai'i. Survived by wife, Hyon; sons, John Paul and Robin Michael; four grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. Thursday at First Presbyterian Church, Ko'olau Golf Course. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 December 2007]

WEBER, JOHN A., 91, of Honolulu, died Oct. 1, 2007. Born in Braintree, Mass. Aviator and businessman; U.S. Coast Guard veteran. Survived by children, Paula Weber Herr, Gail Weber Madden, Mark, James, Celeste Weber Roberts, Barbara Weber Issak and John; seven grandchildren; former wives, Barbara Lawry and Margaret Sarish. Service 10:30 a.m. tomorrow at The Elks Club, Waikiki; reception to follow. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 2007]

**WEDEMAN, DUANE "JOE" V.**, 88, of Honolulu, died Sept. 28, 2007. Born in Flomot, Texas. Survived by wife, Harriet; son, Markham McNamarra; daughter, Willa McNamarra-Fields; four grandchildren. Service 3 p.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific; reception to follow. No flowers. Donations to the Pacific Aviation Museum at Pearl Harbor. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 October 2007]

**Wedeman, Duane V.** *Sept. 28, 2007* Duane V. "Joe" Wedeman, 88, of Honolulu died at home. He was born in Flomot, Texas. He is survived by wife Harriet, son Markham McNamarra, daughter Willa McNamarra-Fields and four grandchildren. Services: 3 p.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Reception to follow. No flowers. Donations suggested to Pacific Aviation Museum at Pearl Harbor. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 October 2007]

**Wee, Edwin G.F.,** 87, *Nov. 17, 2007* Edwin G.F. Wee, of Kaneohe, a retired real estate broker, died in Hale Ho Aloha Nursing Home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Rose, sons Dennis and Russell, daughter Susan Fukuhara, brother Clarence, sister Eleanor Hiu, four grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 December 2007]

**WEE, EDWIN GIN FON**, 87, of Kane'ohe, died Nov. 17, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired real estate broker. Survived by wife, Rose; sons, Dennis and Russell; daughter, Susan Fukuhara; four grandchildren; a great-grandchild; brother, Clarence; sister, Eleanor Hiu. Private service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 December 2007]

**Weers, Stephen Lee** *Nov.* 16, 2007 Stephen Lee Weers, 45, of Honolulu, a Sign of the Crab chief executive officer, died in Honolulu. He was born in Merced, Calif. He is survived by mother Ann and brother Mark. Services: 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at Epiphany Episcopal Church, 1041 10th Ave., Honolulu. Celebration of life: 5 p.m. at

Oahu Country Club. Aloha attire. No flowers. Donations suggested to charity. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 November 2007]

WEERS, STEPHEN LEE, 45, of Honolulu, died Nov. 16, 2007. Born in Merced, Calif. CEO for Sign of the Crab. Survived by mother, Ann; brother, Mark. Service 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at Epiphany Episcopal Church. Celebration of life, 5 p.m. Wednesday at O'ahu Country Club. No flowers. Aloha attire. Donations to a charity of your choice. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 November 2007]

**Wegesend Sr., Warren Fredrick** *Oct. 27, 2007* Warren Fredrick Wegesend Sr., 81, of Aiea, a retired U.S. government machinist at Fort Shafter, died in Hale Nani. He was born in Waipahu. He is survived by sons Warren Jr. and David, daughter Annette and three grandchildren. Services: 9:30 a.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 November 2007]

**WEGESEND SR.**, **WARREN FREDRICK**, 81, of 'Aiea, died Oct. 27, 2007. Born in Waipahu. Retired machinist for the U.S. Government at Fort Shafter. Survived by sons, Warren Jr. and David; daughter, Annette; three grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 a.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary, service 9:30 a.m., burial 11 a.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 November 2007]

Wehrman, Philip William, 76, March 7, 2007 Philip William Wehrman, of Kailua, a retired U.S. Navy captain with 30 years of service, Oahu Civil Defense employee and Star of Honolulu Cruises captain, died. He was born in New York. He is survived by wife Susan, sons Willam and Philip "Gib", daughter Holly and two grandchildren. Inurnment: 3 p.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 11, 2007]

WEHRMAN, PHILIP WILLIAM, 76, of Kailua, died March 7, 2007. Born in New York City. Retired U.S. Navy captain after 30 years of service; retired from O'ahu Civil Defense; a captain for the Star of Honolulu cruises. Survived by wife, Susan "Jin-Wha"; sons, William and Philip "Gib"; daughter, Holly; grandchildren, Logan and Casey. Inurnment 3 p.m. tomorrow at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 11 March 2007)

**Weightman, Alice***May 11, 2007* Alice Catherine Weighton, 86, of Wailuku, died May 11, 2007, under hospice care at her residence. Visitation will begin at 9 a.m. Thursday at Ballard Family Mortuary, with a service at 10 a.m. Mrs. Weightman was born Oct. 25, 1920, in Liverpool, England. She was a homemaker. She is survived by her husband, Eric Joseph Weightman; two daughters, Catherine (Don) Hurlock and Victoria Bennett; and eight grandchildren. [Maui News 15 May 2007]

**Weinberg, Michael John** *Nov. 6, 2007* Michael John Weinberg, 61, of Waipahu, an ammunition manager for the Army, died at home. He was born in Marquette, Mich. He is survived by wife Sam Ye and son Christopher Stob. Burial: 10 a.m. Nov. 23 at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 November 2007]

**Weinold, Steen** *Oct. 2, 2007* Steen Weinold, 80, of Honolulu, a hotelier, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Copenhagen, Denmark. He is survived by wife Eva D., sons Christoffer S. and Erik S., daughter Karen, five grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Services: 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Scottish Rite Church on Wilder Avenue. Call after 9:30 a.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 October 2007]

**WEINOLD, STEEN**, 80, of Honolulu, died Oct. 2, 2007. Born in Copenhagen, Denmark. Hotelier. Survived by wife, Eva Dean; sons, Christoffer and Erik; daughter, Karen; five grandchildren; one great-grandchild. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Saturday at the Scottish Rite Cathedral, Wilder Avenue; service 11:30 a.m. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 October 2007]

**Weinstein, Abe Elliot,** 58, *Jan. 29, 2007* Abraham Elliot "Abe" Weinstein, of Honolulu, a musician and Hawaii International Jazz Festival founder and executive director, died at home. He was born in Miami. He is survived by sister Yvonne. Celebration of life: 5-7 p.m. Friday at Hawaii Theatre. No flowers. Everyone welcome. [Star Bulletin 13 February 2007]

Weinstein, Abe, 58, Jan. 29, 2007 Friends and fellow musicians of jazz promoter Abe Weinstein are pressing ahead to complete his latest project, a Feb. 11 concert at Windward Community College. Weinstein, who suffered from diabetes for two decades and recently underwent heart bypass surgery, was found dead Monday in his Kapiolani Boulevard apartment. "His body was closing down on him. I hope he didn't suffer," said his old friend, artist Pegge Hopper. "Even though he looked terrible right after his surgery, he was still sharp as a tack, his mind on fire with new projects." Weinstein was perhaps best known as founder of the Hawaii International Jazz Festival, created in 1993 and run with a small circle of associates, particularly producer Dana Richie Fujikake. "He was a force to be reckoned with," Hopper said. "With so little help, he did it all himself for several years. He kept plugging away, like a dog with an old sock. I hope Dana can keep it going." The 1 p.m. Feb. 11 concert, featuring Gabe Baltazar, David Choy, DeShannon Higa and others, will be held in Paliku Theatre and is free and open to the public. Weinstein, a noted jazz clarinetist, often sat in on the concerts he promoted. "He was an excellent musician and a fellow artist," said artist Ramsay, who occasionally asked Weinstein to play in her Chinatown gallery. "He made an incredible contribution to Honolulu with his jazz festival." Weinstein was "an old friend, a supporter, a mentor -- I really feel bad he's gone," said John Kolivas, founder of the Honolulu Jazz Quartet. "He helped me a lot over the years. Abe had been in and out of the hospital lately and the diabetes seemed to be getting to him." Born in Miami, Weinstein graduated with a bachelor's degree in music from the Cleveland Institute of Music, then earned a master's in music from the University of Michigan. He performed with the Cleveland Orchestra, the Oregon Symphony, the Winnipeg Symphony, the Lucerne

Switzerland Symphony and the Honolulu Symphony. He was director of the University of Hawaii Stage Band, producer of the Cotton Club Revue and the Mardi Gras Revue, and the conductor of "Dream Girls" and even the Honolulu Symphony, on occasion. At one time the personnel manager of the symphony, Weinstein's primary job was as president of Abe Weinstein Productions, supplying musicians and talent for cruise ships and also creating theme parties for conventions. "We met on a cruise ship, and that started our relationship," Hopper said. "He was the cruise musician and I was the cruise artist. He was such a character! We kind of connected on the spot." Hopper said Weinstein called a few weeks ago and sounded a bit depressed. "On behalf of the thousands of music lovers, the countless young musicians who were encouraged and nurtured by the life of this man, and the arts community in Hawaii, we bid a fond and loving aloha to Abe Weinstein," Fujikake said in a prepared statement issued by the jazz festival office. "While we know that nothing can substitute for Abe, his passion will live long and brightly through the creation he was most fond of, the festival." Arrangements are pending. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 January 2007)

Weisenburger, Florence "FLO" AQUINO, of Los Angeles, died Jan. 4, 2007. Born in Kilauea, Kaua'i. An X-ray technician and avid golfer. Survived by daughter, Vanessa Daniel; brothers, Peter, Al, Rick, Dave and Jimmy Aquino; sisters, Terry Newsom, Carmen Young, Ginny Zywot and Mary Daubert. Visitation 9 a.m. Feb. 17 at Our Lady of Good Counsel Church, Pearl City; Mass 10 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 4 February 2007)

Wela, Alice Kuuleialohapoinaole *April 11, 2007* Alice Kuuleialohapoinaole "Kuulei" Wela, 79, of Kailua died in St. Francis-West Hospice. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son George, daughters Dorothy Robinson and Ruth Ann Cates, brother Andrew Kapoi, four grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Monday at Kailua Assembly of God, 669 Iliaina St. Call after 10 a.m. Private burial. Aloha attire. No flowers. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 April 2007)

WELA, ALICE "KUULEI" KUULEIALOHAPOINAOLE, 79, of Kailua, died April 11, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Survived by son, George; daughters, Dorothy Robinson and Ruth Ann Cates; brother, Andrew Kapoi; four grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Monday at Kailua Assembly of God; service 11 a.m.; private burial. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 20 April 2007)

Welch, Pualani M. Oct. 3, 2007 Pualani M. Welch, 68, of Hauula, Hawaii, a homemaker, died in Kaiser Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband the Rev. Lyons C.; sons the Revs. Jessie D. and Luke J.; daughters Sarah E. Perez, Dinah R. "Robin" Welch-Carvalho and Deborah L. "Kepola" Welch; and sisters Annieroonie Ortiz and Ann Hernandez. Services: 7 p.m. Wednesday and 10 a.m. Thursday at Greater Mount Zion Holiness Church. Call after 6 p.m. Wednesday and 8:30 a.m. Thursday. Graveside services: 2 p.m. at Valley of the Temples. Aloha attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 October 2007]

**WELCH, PUALANI M.**, 68, of Hau'ula, died Oct. 3, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Homemaker. Survived by husband, Pastor Lyons; sons, Minister Jessie and Pastor Luke; daughters, Sarah Perez, Dinah "Robin" Welch-Carvalho and Deborah "Kepola"; 14 grandchildren;16 great-grandchildren; sisters, Annieroonie Ortiz and Ann Hernandez. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at the Great Mount Zion Holiness Church; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8:30 to 10 a.m. next Thursday at the church; service 10 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at the Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 October 2007]

**Wellman, Betty Minnetta Beck** *June 27, 2007* Betty Minnetta Beck Wellman, 86, of Kapolei died in Ka Punawai Ola. She was born in Fairfield, Ore. She is survived by daughter Elizabeth Kathleen Jones Hall, stepdaughter Carla Wellman, two grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Services: 3:30 p.m. Thursday at Ka Punawai Ola.

**WELLMAN, BETTY MINNETTA BECK**, 86, of Kapolei, died June 27, 2007. Born in Fairfield, Ore. Diverse career with the State of Oregon. Survived by daughter, Elizabeth Jones Hall; stepdaughter, Carla; two grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Service at 3:30 p.m. Thursday at Ka Punawai Ola, Kapolei. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 July 2007]

**Wells, Joan Marie** *May 3, 2007* Joan Marie Wells, of Kilauea died May 3, 2007, at her home at the age of 80. Born in California, she was a writer. She is survived by son Brad (Cherry) Hamilton of Kilauea, daughter Penny Hamilton of California, eight grandchildren, eight great-grandchildren and one great-great-grandchild. A memorial service will be held at 1 p.m. Sunday, May 27, at Ha'ena Beach Park. Casual attire is suggested. Arrangements are being handled by Borthwick Kauai Mortuary. [Garden Island 9 May 2007]

**Wells, Oscar Franklin** *Nov. 13, 2007* Oscar Franklin Wells, 101, of Honolulu, a retired New Jersey Power and Light Co. electrical engineer, died in Honolulu. He was born in Jersey City, N.J. He is survived by four grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 November 2007]

WELLS, OSCAR FRANKLIN, 101, of Honolulu, died Nov. 13, 2007. Born in Jersey City, N.J. Retired New Jersey Power and Light Co. electrical engineer. Survived by grandchildren, Mark Lum, M.D., Nancy Fisher, Steven Lum and David Lum; greatgrandchildren, Monica Lum, Gregory Lum and Taylor Fisher. Private service. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 November 2007]

**Wells, Ruth C.**, 92, of Kailua, died Dec. 30, 2006. Born in Koloa, Kaua'i. Worked on Ford Island. Survived by children, Elaine Nakakura, Sandy Williams, George, Cila Lewis and Howard; 12 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; brother, Edwin Chang; sister, Winifred Silva. Private service held at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific.

Donations to American Diabetes Association. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. (Honoululu Advertiser 19 January 2007)

**Welsch, Esther,** 90, *Dec. 9, 2007* Esther Welsch, of Lahaina, a retired farmer, died at home. She was born in Paraguay. She is survived by son John C.; daughters Elizabeth Ziesmann, Irene Becker, Margaret Lopez, Ann Lewis and Lucia Corson; sister Elena Herbstzuber; 12 grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. tomorrow at Lahaina Kingdom Hall of Jehovah's Witnesses. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 December 2007]

WELSCH, ESTHER, 90, of Lahaina, Maui, died Dec. 9, 2007. Born in Paraguay. Retired farmer. Survived by son, John; daughters, Elizabeth Ziesmann, Irene Becker, Margaret Lopez, Ann Lewis and Lucia Corson; sister, Elena Herbstzuber; 12 grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Service 7 p.m. Friday at Lahaina Kingdom Hall of Jehovah's Witness. Arrangements by Borthwick Norman's Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 December 2007]

**Welsh, Michael James,** 65, *Feb. 23, 2007* Michael James Welsh, of Honolulu, an Artesian Pool and Spa owner, died in Kaiser Medical Center. He was born in California. He is survived by son Scott-Michael Kupono, daughter Jennifer Kay, brother Bob and four grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 6, 2007]

**WELSH, MICHAEL JAMES**, 65, of of Honolulu, died Feb. 23, 2007. Born in California. Owner of Artesian Pool and Spa. Survived by daughter, Jennifer Kay; son, Scott-Michael Kupono; four granddaughters; brother, Bob. Private services held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 5 March 2007)

**WENG, SYE FANG PAO** 92, of Kane'ohe, died Nov. 16, 2007. Born in China. Homemaker. Survived by sons, Szu Chieh and Xzu Chun; daughters, Pei Chih, Pei Hwa, Pei Ping and Bai Ting; grandson, Briah Yih Haw. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 December 2007]

**Weng, Sye Fang Pao,** 92, *Nov. 16, 2007* Sye Fang Pao Weng, of Kaneohe, a homemaker, died in Kapolei. She was born in China. She is survived by sons Szu Chieh and Xzu Chun; daughters Pei Chih, Pei Hwa, Pei Ping and Bai Ting; and a grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 December 2007]

West, Carol Ann Oct. 5, 2007 Carol Ann West, 70, of Kauai, a Montessori teacher, St. Catherine School principal and musician, died at home. She is survived by husband Alva Jack, son Garrett "Gary," daughters Jacqueline "Jackie" Carlson and Janelle Koo, mother Mary Van, sister Donna Roberson and two grandchildren. Services: 10:45 a.m. Sunday at St. Catherine Church. Call after 9 a.m. In lieu of flowers, donations suggested to St. Catherine School. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 October 2007]

**WEST, CAROL ANN**, 70, of Kilauea, Kaua'i, formerly of Washington state, died Oct. 5, 2007. Principal of St. Catherine School. Survived by husband, Alva Jack; son, Garrett;

daughters, Jacqueline Carlson and Janelle Koo; mother, Mary Van; sister, Donna Roberson; grandsons, Jack and Nicholas. Visitation 9 a.m. tomorrow at St. Catherine's Church; service 10:45 a.m. No flowers. Donations to St. Catherine School, 5021 Kawaihau Road, Kapa'a, HI 96746. Arrangements by Kaua'i Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 October 2007]

**West, Fred Eldon** *June 2, 2007* Fred Eldon West, 65, of Kilauea, Kauai, a retired San Francisco State University carpenter supervisor, died. He was born in Salina, Kan. He is survived by wife Dolores, sons Jim and Jesse, stepchildren Jeff and Michelle Hawkins, sisters Joanne Speck and Shirley Mendoza, and six grandchildren. Private services. Donations suggested to charity. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 July 2007]

Whang, Walter Tuck Mun May 5, 2007 Walter Tuck Mun Whang, 78, of Waipahu, president and owner of Walt's Upholstery president for 38 years, died in Hawaii Medical Center East. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Annie, sons Wayne, Patrick and Robert, daughter Judith Leonoras, brother Wallace and two grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. June 2 at Nuuanu Memorial Park and Mortuary, east chapel. Call after 9:30 a.m. Private inurnment. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 May 2007]

WHANG, WALTER TUCK MUN, 78, of Waipahu, died May 5, 2007. Born in Honolulu. President and owner of Walt's Upholstery for 38 years. Survived by wife, Annie; sons, Wayne, Patrick and Robert; daughter, Judith Leonoras; two grandchildren; brother, Wallace. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park and Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; private inurnment. No flowers. Casual attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 29 May 2007)

Wheeler, James Takaesu *Aug. 27, 2007* James Takaesu Wheeler, 26, of Kihei, Maui, a Panash Production Co. production setup person, died in Kihei. He was born in Japan. He is survived by parents Daniel and Yuko Whittekiend, daughter Jamie, brothers Tony Wheeler and Nick Whittekiend, sister Erica and grandparents Jim and Gloria Whittekiend. Services: 4 p.m. Saturday at Hope Chapel in Kihei. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 September 2007]

WHEELER, JAMES TAKAESU, 26, of Kihei, Maui, died Aug. 27, 2007. Born in Japan. Survived by parents, Daniel Wheeler and Yuko Whittekiend; daughter, Jamie; brothers, Tony Wheeler and Nick Whittekiend; sister, Erica; grandparents, Jim and Gloria Whittekiend. Service 4 p.m. Saturday at Hope Chapel, Kihei. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 September 2007]

**Whipple, Kevin Charles** *March 28, 2007* Kevin Charles Whipple, 36, of Wahiawa, a woodworker, died in Honolulu. He was born in Saratoga Springs, N.Y. He is survived by mother Elizabeth, brothers Jesse and Jeremy, and sister Krystalyn. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 August 2007]

**WHIPPLE, KEVIN CHARLES**, 36, of Wahiawa, died March 28, 2007. Born in Saratoga Springs, N.Y. He was a woodworker. Survived by mother, Elizabeth; brothers, Jesse and Jeremy; sister, Krystalyn. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 August 2007]

Whitcomb, Mary Leach Aug. 20, 2007 Mary Leach Whitcomb, 37, of Kailua, a homemaker, died. She was born in New Orleans. She is survived by husband Bradford Paul, son Nicholas Cowan "Nick," daughter Alyse Marie, father Rice Cowan Leach, mother Mireille Labbe Leach and brothers George Fredrick Leach and John Rice Cowan Leach. Services: 11 a.m. tomorrow at St. John Vianney in Kailua. Additional services: 2 p.m. Sunday at Lanikai Beach. Casual attire. Flowers welcome. Donations suggested to the Mary Whitcomb Memorial Fund at any Bank of Hawaii branch. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 August 2007]

WHITCOMB, MARY LEACH, 37, of Kailua, died Aug. 20, 2007. Born in New Orleans. Survived by husband, Bradford Paul; son, Nicholas "Nick" Cowan; daughter, Alyse Marie; father, Rice Cowan Leach; mother, Mireille Labbe Leach; brothers, George Fredrick and John Rice Cowan. Catholic service 11 a.m. tomorrow at St. John Vianney Church. Service 2 p.m. Sunday at Lanikai Beach. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Donations to The Mary Whitcomb Memorial Fund at any Bank of Hawaii branch. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 August 2007]

WHITE III, SAMUEL "SAM" LEIALOHA, 55, of Kailua, died Feb. 28, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Owner of Blue Champagne Pool & Spa. Survived by children, Courtney, Kawika, Micah and Sammy; sisters, Daphne Mroz, Sandra Streit and Samantha. Visitation 1 to 2 p.m. Sunday at the Bernice Pauahi Bishop Memorial Chapel, Kamehameha Schools; service 2 p.m. Graveside service 10 a.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 8 March 2007)

White Sr., Harold V., 92, *Dec. 21, 2007* Harold V. White Sr., of Kihei, Maui, a precision prototype machinist, died in Wailuku. He was born in Providence, R.I. He is survived by son Harold V. Jr., daughter Lana J. Senge, six grandchildren and 10 great-grandchildren. Services in Rosemead, Calif. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 December 2007]

White, Ellen Emiko, 84, *Dec. 9, 2007* Ellen Emiko White, of Pearl City, formerly of Paauilo, Hawaii, a retired Rancho Los Amigos Rehabilitation Center dining room supervisor, died in Hilo Medical Center. She was born in Ewa Beach. She is survived by daughters Harriet Tucker and Cheryle Yoshida, six grandchildren, nine greatgrandchildren and a great-grandchild. Services: 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Dodo Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial to follow at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 December 2007]

**WHITE, ELLEN EMIKO**, 84, of Pearl City, formerly of Pa'auilo, Hawai'i, died Dec. 9, 2007. Born in 'Ewa Beach. Retired Rancho Los Amigos Rehabilitation Center dining room supervisor. Survived by daughters, Harriet Tucker and Cheryle Yoshida; six

grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren; one great-great-grandchild. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; service 10:30 a.m.; burial to follow at East Hawai'i Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 December 2007]

White, Lawrence June 12, 2007 Lawrence White, 82, of Okinawa, died in Tripler Army Medical Center. He was born in Montgomery, Ala. He is survived by wife Shizu, daughters Nancy White and Kiyomi Shimamoto, six grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Graveside services: 11:30 a.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 July 2007]

WHITE, LAWRENCE, 82, of Okinawa, formerly of Honolulu, died June 12, 2007. Born in Montgomery, Ala. Survived by wife, Shizu; daughters, Nancy White and Kiyomi Shimamoto; six grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Committal service 11:30 a.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 July 2007]

White, Samuel Leialoha III, 55, Feb. 28, 2007 Samuel Leialoha "Sam" White III, of Kailua, a Blue Champagne Pool and Spa co-owner, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by children Courtney, Kawika, Micah and Sammy; and sisters Daphne Mroz, Sandra Streit and Samantha White. Services: 2 p.m. Sunday at Kamehameha Schools Bernice Pauahi Bishop Memorial Chapel. Call after 1 p.m. Graveside services: 10 a.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 7, 2007]

Whitesel, Diana Roselani Sept. 9, 2007 Diana Roselani Whitesel, 66, of Kihei, Maui, a commercial real estate agent, died at home under hospice care. She was born in Puunene, Maui. She is survived by husband John W.; son John Taaffe; daughters Debra Jacobs and Alexis Goodman; brothers Michael and Edward Vares Jr.; sisters Lani Botard, Stella Padilla, Sheila Wojtowicz, Sharon Colon, Debbie New, Annette Naumann, Donna Chamberlin and Giselle Vares; and nine grandchildren. Private services. Donations suggested to Hospice Maui, 400 Mahalani St., Wailuku, HI, 96793. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 September 2007]

WHITESEL, DIANA ROSELANI, 66, of Kihei, Maui, died Sept. 9, 2007. Born in Pu'unene. Commercial real estate agent. Survived by husband, John Whitesel; son, John Taaffe; daughters, Debra Jacobs and Alexis Goodman; sisters, Lani Botard, Stella Padilla, Sheila Wojtowicz, Sharon Colon, Debbie New, Annette Naumann, Donna Chamberlin and Giselle Vares; brothers, Edward Jr. and Michael Vares; nine grandchildren. Private service held. Donations to Hospice Maui, 400 Mahalani Street, Wailuku, HI 96793. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. . [Honolulu Advertiser 16 September 2007]

**Whiting, Daisy E.** *Oct. 15, 2007* Daisy E. Whiting, 89, of Makawao, Maui, a homemaker, died at home. She was born in Berwyn, Ill. She is survived by husband Ralph, sons John and James Koller, stepdaughter Patricia Roman, sister June Vasse,

six grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Private services. Donations suggested to Hospice Maui, 400 Mahalani St., Wailuku, HI 96793. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 October 2007]

WHITING, DAISY E., 89, of Makawao, Maui, died Oct. 15, 2007. Born in Berwyn, III. A homemaker. Survived by husband, Ralph; sons, John and James Koller; stepdaughter, Patricia Roman; sister, June Vasse; six grandsons; a great-granddaughter. Private service. Donations to Hospice Maui, 400 Mahalani St., Wailuku, HI 96793. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 October 2007]

WHITMAN JR., BRUCE LAUMAUNA, 6, of Honolulu, died March 8, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Student at Kaiulani School. Survived by parents, Bruce and Rita; sister, Tiffany; grandmothers, Lynette Lum and Wai Chong Ma. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m., Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. (Honolulu Advertiser 27 March 2007)

Whitman, Bruce Laumauna Jr., 6, March 8, 2007 Bruce Laumauna Whitman Jr., of Honolulu died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by parents Bruce and Rita, sister Tiffany and grandparents Lynette Lum and Wai C. Ma. Services: 10 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at the cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 27, 2007]

Whitworth, Margaret, 85, of Kilauea, Kaua'i, formerly of Oceanside, Calif., died Feb. 9, 2007. Born in Illinois. Doctor of metaphysics. Survived by sons, Michael and Daniel Saindon; six grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Celebration of her life with a moment of reflection at noon Saturday. Donations to The Kaua'i Hospice, 4457 Pahee Street, Lihu'e, HI 96766. Arrangements by Kauai Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. (Honolulu Advertiser 15 February 2007)

Whitworth, Margaret, 85. Feb. 9, 2007 Margaret Whitworth of Kilauea died on Feb. 9, 2007. Born in Illinois on Sept. 10, 1921, she was a doctor of metaphysics. She is survived by Michael L. Saindon of California and Daniel E. Saindon of Hawai'i; six grandchildren and six great-grandchildren. Friends are invited to celebrate her life with a moment of reflection on Saturday, Feb. 17, at noon. Donations may be made to the Kauai Hospice, 4457 Pahe'e St., Lihu'e, HI 96766. Arrangements are being handled by Kauai Memorial Gardens & Mortuary. [Garden Island 15 February 2007]

WHYTE, JOHN "JOCK" FRANKLIN, 85, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died March 31, 2007. Born in Hilo. A retired tractor parts salesman for Industrial Parts Depot. Survived by daughters, Heidi Castillo and Kim Brent; brother, Angus; three grandchildren. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial to follow at East Hawai'i Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 15 April 2007)

Whyte, John Franklin, March 31, 2007 John Franklin "Jock" Whyte, 85, of Hilo, retired Industrial Parts Depot tractor parts salesman, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Hilo. He is survived by daughters Heidi Castillo and Kim Brent, brother Angus and

three grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial to follow at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2 in Hilo. Casual attire. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 April 2007)

**Wilby, Helmi,** 95, *Dec. 16, 2007* Helmi Wilby, of Honolulu died in the Queen's Medical Center. She was born in Round Mountain, Nev. She is survived by daughter Ann and four grandchildren. Celebration of life: 3 p.m. Wednesday at Punahou School Chapel. Casual or aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 December 2007]

**WILBY, HELMI**, 95, of Honolulu, died Dec. 16, 2007. Born in Round Mountain, Nev. Survived by daughter, Ann; grandchildren, Eric Barbut, Sylvia Ravaglia and Elizabeth and Michael Wilby. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 December 2007]

Wilcox, Edith King (1916-2007) Edith King Wilcox, a community volunteer and descendant of early Kauai settlers, died Saturday at Wilcox Memorial Hospital in Lihue. She was 90. King Wilcox was the great-granddaughter of Godfrey Wundenberg, an early settler in Hanalei and treasurer of the Hawaiian kingdom. Her friends knew her as someone who worked hard behind the scenes, allowing others to take credit. "Edie, in her quiet way, never wanted to be in the limelight," said longtime friend Nancy Goodale. "She said she was not a leader, but a follower, yet she got a lot done." King Wilcox was a longtime volunteer at gift shops at Wilcox Hospital and the Kauai Museum. She also helped get a new church built for St. Michael and All Angels Church in Lihue. King Wilcox also ran a nursery business from her greenhouse in Lihue, exporting bird of paradise seedlings to the mainland to raise money for her church, said her nephew Thomas King of Kilauea. She was a strong woman who was interested in everything, King added. King Wilcox is predeceased by daughter Deborah Wilcox Pratt. She is survived by daughters Pamela W. Dohrman and Judith W. King, eight grandchildren and 18 great-grandchildren. King Wilcox's memorial service will be at Lihue Cemetery at 4 p.m. Monday. A reception will follow at Grove Farm Homestead. The family asks that no flowers be sent. Donations in her name may be made to Wilcox Health Foundation or St. Michael and All Angels Episcopal Church. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 July 2007]

**Wiley, Renee Frances,** 40, *Jan. 18, 2007* Renee Frances Wiley, of Aiea, a Diebold Inc. installation coordinator, died in Kapiolani Medical Center at Pali Momi. She was born in Ohio. She is survived by husband Brian K., children Kenny and Amanda Watt, brother David Kasper and sister Barbara Kasper. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at First Presbyterian Church of Honolulu, Kaneohe. Call after 9:30 a.m. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 January 2007)

Wilhelm, Edward Dean Byron, 48, *Dec. 19, 2006* Edward Dean Byron Wilhelm, of Waianae died in Waianae Coast Comprehensive Health Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Sonya; sons Berden-Dale "Keone," Kaaomae and Dean; daughter Shikera; brother Zachary Kaai; sisters Momilani Fernandez and Cheryl Ann Wilson; and six grandchildren. Private services. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 January 2007)

Wilhelm, Kari Anne Keiko, 49, *Dec. 20, 2007* Kari Anne Keiko Wilhelm, of Honolulu, a University of Hawaii risk management director, died at home. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by daughter Sarah, mother Edith, brother Karl and sister Lori. Services: 6 p.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Mass: noon Friday at Sacred Heart Church, 1701 Wilder Ave. Call after 11 a.m. Burial to follow at Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 December 2007]

**Wilhelm, Kazumi Kay** *June 3, 2007* Kazumi Kay Wilhelm, 80, of Pukalani, Maui, a retired pet hospital bookkeeper in California, died at home. She was born in Wailuku. She is survived by husband Gene, son George, brothers Francis and Lawrence Uno, sisters Shigeyo Komoda and Lorraine Ikida, and a grandchild. Services held. No flowers. Donations suggested to Hospice Maui. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 June 2007]

**Wilhelm, Kazumi Kay** *June 3, 2007* Kazumi Kay Wilhelm, 80, of Pukalani, died June 3, 2007, at her residence with hospice care. A service over urn will be held at noon today at Makawao Hongwanji Mission. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to Hospice Maui.Borthwick Norman's Mortuary is assisting with the arrangements. Mrs. Wilhelm was born Feb. 16, 1927, in Wailuku. She was a retired bookkeeper. She is survived by her husband, Gene Wilhelm; a son, George (Molly) Wilhelm; two sisters, Shigeyo Komoda and Lorraine Ikida; two brothers, Francis Uno and Lawrence Uno; and one grandchild. [Maui News 5 June 2007]

Wilhelm, Ray Noa May 29, 2007 Ray Noa Wilhelm, 31, of Wailuku, a drywall hanger, died in Wailuku. He was born in Wailuku. He is survived by wife Vivienne "Love" Kalehuawehe-Wilhelm; sons Mika and Rayven Kalehuawehe-Wilhelm; parents Paiea "Buster" and June; brothers Chip, Kamuela and Lance; and sisters Reene and Terri Krokowski, Cassie Ale, Mindy Kawaauhau, Patty Hill, Lyna Ioane and Kuuipo Wilhelm. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Kahului Union Church. Call after 5 p.m. Additional services: 11 a.m. Saturday at the church. Call after 9 a.m. Cremation to follow Friday services. Urn burial: 2 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 June 2007]

Wilhelm, Ray Noa, May 29, 2007, Ray Noa Wilhelm, 31, of Wailuku, died May 29, 2007, in Wailuku. Visitation will be held from 5 to 9 p.m. Friday at Kahului Union Church, with services from 7 to 8 p.m. Cremation will follow. Visitation will continue from 9 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. Saturday at the church, with a service at 11 a.m. Inurnment will follow at 2 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. The family requests aloha or casual attire. Ballard Family Mortuary is assisting with the arrangements. Mr. Wilhelm was born Sept. 11, 1975, in Wailuku. He was a drywall hanger. He is survived by his wife, Vivienne "Love" Kalehuawehe-Wilhelm; two sons, Mika Kalehuawehe-Wilhelm and Rayven Kalehuawehe-Wilhelm; his parents, Paiea "Buster" and June Wilhelm; seven sisters, Reene Krokowski, Terri Krokowski, Cassie Ale, Mindy Kawaauhau, Patty Hill, Lyna loane and Kuuipo Wilhelm; and three brothers, Chip Wilhelm, Kamuela Wilhelm and Lance Wilhelm. [Maui News 3June 2007]

Wilhelm, Richard Arthur May 28, 2007 Richard Arthur Wilhelm, 61, of Denver, and formerly of Maui, died May 28, 2007, at his residence. Memorial services will be held at 10 a.m. Monday at St. Joseph's Church. A reception will follow. Cremation Society of Colorado assisted with the arrangements. Mr. Wilhelm was born Feb. 1, 1946, in Paia. He was a retired senior master sergeant with the U.S. Air Force. He is survived by his wife, Emiko Wilhelm; three daughters, Sarah Wilhelm, Ellie Wilhelm and Deborah Wilhelm; a son, Frank Wilhelm; his mother, Margaret Cabral Wilhelm; four brothers, Howard Wilhelm, Lawrence Wilhelm, George Wilhelm and Gerard Wilhelm; and a grandson. [Maui News 14 June 2007]

Wilhelm, Rosalie Dolores Sept. 14, 2007 Rosalie Dolores Wilhelm, 57, of Kaneohe died in Castle Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Calvin K.; daughters Michelle Chavez, Roxanne Martinez and Rachelle and Monica Wilhelm; brother Bruce Rapoza; sisters Sandy Martin and Barbara Allensworth; and 19 grandchildren. Services to be held at a later date. Donations suggested to American Cancer Society. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 September 2007]

WILHELM, ROSALIE DOLORES, 57, of Kane'ohe, died Sept. 14, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Calvin; daughters, Michelle Chavez, Roxanne Martinez, Rachelle and Monica; 19 grandchildren; brother, Bruce Rapoza; sisters, Sandy Martin and Barbara Allensworth. Service at a later date. Donations to the American Cancer Society. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 September 2007]

**WILK, JOSEPH**, 51, formerly of O'ahu, died July 31, 2007. A 1973 graduate of Maryknoll High School who owned Wilk Construction and County Electricians in California. Survived by wife, Leegay; stepson, Lucas; brother, Richard; parents, Joe Sr. and Rei. Service and cremation held in California. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 August 2007]

**Wilkes III, William Leroy** *Nov.* 10, 2007 William Leroy Wilkes III, 53, of Pukalani, Maui, a musician, died in Pukalani. He was born in Los Angeles. He is survived by daughters Kana Fielding and Carmen Kinny; sisters Paula, Jennifer and Melanie; companion Ruth; and two grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 November 2007]

**WILKES III**, **WILLIAM LEROY**, 53, of Pukalani, Maui, died Nov. 10, 2007. Born in Los Angeles Calif. A musician. Survived by daughters, Kana Fielding and Carmen Kinny; sisters, Paula, Jennifer and Melanie; two grandchildren. Private services to be held at a later date. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 November 2007]

WILKINS, SHEILA "AUNTY SHEILA" M. K., 74, of Nanawale Estates, Pahoa, Hawai'i, died Dec. 18, 2007. Born in Honolulu. A lei maker. Survived by son, Thomas "Kamaki" Leslie; hanai son, Kanalu Wilkins-Kepaa; stepdaughter, Desiree Wilkins-Kepaa; sisters, Harriet Sholtz and Maureen Paradis. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial to follow at East Hawai'i Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 December 2007]

Wilkins, Sheila M.K., 74, *Dec. 18, 2007* Sheila M.K. "Aunty Sheila" Wilkins, of Nanawale Estates, Pahoa, Hawaii, a lei maker, died in Hilo Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Thomas "Kamaki" Leslie, hanai son Kanalu Wilkins-Kepaa, stepdaughter Desiree Wilkins-Kepaa and sisters Harriet Sholtz and Maureen Paradis. Services: 11 a.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial to follow at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 December 2007]

**Will, Elsie Luka,** 84, *Dec. 30, 2006* Elsie Luka Will, of Kalae, Molokai, died in Honolulu. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by daughters Pamela Markham and Marsha Hayakawa, sister Gertrude Lahela Scott, three grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Friday at Kalaiakamanu Hou Church, Kalamaula, Molokai. Call after 9 a.m. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 January 2007)

WILLARD, PETER EMMANUAL MENDIHA (MIRAFUENTES), 47, of Washington, D.C., died July 25, 2007. Born in Honolulu. President and founder of My Private Paradise Luxury Caribbean Villas. Survived by companions, Paul Hallam and Lester Hyman; brothers, Alfred Mendiha, Lloyd Mirafuentes and Dennis Mendiha; sisters, Gloria O'Connor, Genie Mendiha Paraz, Gertrude Santiago, Gwen Robello, Geri Hicks, Gisele Hernandez and Lynn McKenzie. Visitation 11:30 a.m. Friday at Kawaiaha'o Church; service 12:30 p.m.; burial 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. (Flowers should be sent to the cemetery.) Aloha attire. Donations to Samaritan's Purse (Samaritanspurse.org.) Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 July 2007]

Willard, Peter Emmanuel Mendiha, *July 25, 2007* Peter Emmanuel Mendiha Willard, 47, of Washington, D.C., a My Private Paradise Luxury Caribbean Villas president and founder, died at home in Ewa Beach. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by companions Paul Hallam and Lester Hyman; brothers Alfred and Dennis Mendiha and Lloyd Mirafuentes; and sisters Gloria O'Connor, Genie M. Paraz, Gertrude Santiago, Gwen Robello, Geri Hicks, Gisele Hernandez and Lynn McKenzie. Services: 12:30 p.m. Friday at Kawaiaha'o Church, 957 Punchbowl St. Call after 11:30 a.m. Burial: 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Flowers to be sent to Hawaiian Memorial Park. Donations suggested to Samaritan's Purse, www.Samaritanspurse.org. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 July 2007]

**Willey, John Reed** *May 1, 2007* John Reed Willey, also known as Jack Willey, 85, of Kailua, a retired electric engineer, died in Kailua. He was born in New Jersey. He is survived by children Jack Jr. and Sue, six grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at the cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 May 2007]

**WILLEY, JOHN REED,** also known as **JACK WILLEY,** 85, of Kailua, died May 1, 2007. Born in New Jersey. Retired electrical engineer at Marine Corps Base Hawai'i. Survived by children, Jack Jr. and Sue; six grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at

Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Donations to Hospice Hawaii Kailua Home, 566 Papalani St., Kailua, HI 96734. (Honolulu Advertiser 9 May 2007)

Williams Jr., Charles, 57, Dec. 16, 2007 Charles Williams Jr., of Honolulu, a detention home worker, died in Kaiser Medical Center. He was born in Boley, Okla. He is survived by wife Gayleen; sons Charles III and Ramsey; daughter Sharla Gibson; brothers Earl and Carlos; sisters Gloria Wilson, Charlene Sullivan, Melva Vontress, Patricia Robinson, Diane Williams, Linda Johnson, Rosetta Rodriguez and Teresa Pean; mother Anna B.; and four grandchildren. Services: 5 p.m. Saturday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel. Call after 4 p.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 December 2007]

WILLIAMS JR., CHARLES, 57, of Honolulu, died Dec. 16, 2007. Born in Boley, Okla. A detention home worker. Survived by wife, Gayleen; sons, Charles III and Ramsey; daughter, Sharla Gibson; brothers, Earl and Carlos; sisters, Gloria Wilson, Charlene Sullivan, Melva Vontress, Patricia Robinson, Diane, Linda Johnson, Rosetta Rodriguez, and Teresa Pean; mother, Anna Belle Williams. Visitation 4 p.m., memorial service 5 p.m. Saturday at O'ahu Cemetery chapel. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 December 2007]

Williams, David J. June 14, 2007 David J. Williams, 101, of Honolulu, a civil service executive for the Secretary of the Navy, died at home. He was born in Edwardsville, Pa. He is survived by son David E., daughter Mary E. LaMotte, five grandchildren and six great-grandchildren. Celebration of life: 3 p.m. Friday at Central Union Church, Honolulu. In lieu of flowers, donations suggested in his memory to the Women's League of Central Union Church, 1660 S. Beretania St., Honolulu, HI, 96826-1195, the Dr. Edwards Memorial Congregational Church, 668 Main St., Edwardsville, PA 18704 or the Salvation Army, 2950 Manoa Road, Honolulu, HI 96822-1798. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 June 2007]

Williams, Dolorinne K.Y.N. Nov. 14, 2007 Dolorinne K.Y.N. Williams, 59, of Honolulu died in Hawaii Medical Center East. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Peasesa II, father Paul Apo, brothers Paul A.K. and Thomas Apo, and sisters Paulette Stubbfield and Michelle Duchateau. Services: 11 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 November 2007]

**WILLIAMS, DOLORINNE K.Y.N.**, 59, of Honolulu, died Nov. 14, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Peasesa II; father, Paul Apo; sisters, Paulette Stubbfield and Michelle Duchateau; brothers, Paul and Thomas Apo. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Friday Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 November 2007]

**Williams, Donald Gene,** 61, *Feb. 22, 2007* Donald Gene Williams, of Pearl City, a retired U.S. Navy chief boatswain's mate, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Illinois. He is survived by wife Magdalena, son Joe Caingles, daughter Cindy Delos Santos, brother James Williams, seven grandchildren and eight great-

grandchildren. Mass: 11:30 a.m. Monday at Our Lady of Good Counsel Church. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial to follow at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 1, 2007]

Williams, Donald Gene, 61, of Pearl City, died Feb. 22, 2007. Born in Illinois. A retired U.S. Navy chief boatswain's mate. Survived by wife, Magdalena; son, Joe Caingles; daughter, Cindy Delos Santos; brother, James; seven grandchildren, eight greatgrandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 11:30 a.m. Monday at Our Lady of Good Counsel Church; Mass 11:30 a.m.; burial to follow at the Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 28 February)

**Williams, Evarist** *Oct. 3, 2007* Evarist Williams, 62, of Waianae, an auto mechanic who specialized in vintage cars, died in Hawaii Medical Center West. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by brother Richard A. and sisters Constance "Connie" Oscarson. Services: 1 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Call after 10:30 p.m. Graveside services: 2 p.m. at the cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 October 2007]

**WILLIAMS, EVARIST**, 62, of Wai'anae, died Oct. 3, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Auto mechanic who specialized in refurbishing vintage cars. Survived by brother, Richard; sister, Constance "Connie" Oscarson. Visitation 10:30 a.m. to 1 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; Catholic prayer service 1 p.m.; graveside service to follow at the Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 October 2007]

Williams, Grayson LeGrande Oct. 26, 2007 Grayson LeGrande Williams, 69, of Charlotte, N.C., formerly of Kailua, a former mason, U.S. Coast Guard petty officer and Honolulu Fire Department captain, died at home. He was born in Charlotte. He is survived by sons Grant, Mark and Patrick; daughter Val; companion Donna Slack; six grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services: noon Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary, mauka chapel. Call after 11 a.m. Burial: 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 November 2007]

WILLIAMS, GRAYSON LEGRANDE, 69, of Charlotte, N.C., formerly of Kailua, died Oct. 26, 2007. Born in Charlotte. A former mason, U.S. Coast Guard petty officer and retired Honolulu Fire Department captain. Survived by daughter, Val; sons, Grant, Mark and Patrick; six grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; companion, Donna Slack. Visitation 11 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service noon; burial service 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 November 2007]

**Williams, Naomi Etsuko,** 54, *Jan. 21, 2007* Naomi Etsuko Williams, of Waianae, a loan collector, died in Ewa Beach. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Reginald, son Ryan, daughter Rhonda, brother Alan Bebeau and five grandchildren. Private services. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 January 2007)

WILLIAMS, NYRA "TI" "COOKIE" KUNIKO, 68, of Kailua, died July 5, 2007. Born in Honolulu. A waitress at Hilton Hawaiian Village. Survived by sons, John, William and Broc; six grandchildren; brothers, Stanley and Stafford Nagatani. Visitation 2 to 3 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 3 p.m. Burial 8:30 a.m. July 23 at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 July 2007]

WILLIAMS, NYRA "TI" KUNIKO, 68, of Kane'ohe, died July 5, 2007. Born in Honolulu. A Hilton Hawaiian Village waitress. Survived by sons, John, William and Broc; six grandchildren; companion, Martin Wong; parents, William and Iris Chang; brothers, Stanley and Stafford Nagatani. Visitation 2 to 3 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 3 p.m. Burial 8:30 a.m. Monday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific at Punchbowl. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 July 2007]

Williams, Nyra Kuniko July 5, 2007 Nyra Kuniko "Ti" Williams, 68, of Kaneohe, a Hilton Hawaiian Village waitress, died in Hawaii Medical Center West. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by companion Martin Wong; sons John C., William W. and Broc T.; parents William and Iris Chang; brothers Stanley and Stafford T. Nagatani; and six grandchildren. Services: 3 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after 2 p.m. Burial: 8:30 a.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 July 2007]

Williams, Ralph Tabor June 1, 2007 Ralph Tabor Williams, 84, of Honolulu, a retired U.S. Navy commander and retired University Laboratory School English teacher, died in Honolulu. He was born in Port Eads, La. He is survived by wife Jan E. Williams, sons Stephen Erb and Hugh Friedson, daughters Pamela Cherba and Lisa Stewart, five grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Services: 9:30 a.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Aloha attire. No flowers. Donations suggested to Alzheimer's Association or Friends of Library of Hawaii. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 June 2007]

WILLIAMS, REBECCA MAHEALANI FAUSTINO, 76, of Kahului, Maui, died March 15, 2007. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Survived by sons, Norman, Michael, Joseph and Robert; daughters, Sheryl Morreira, Christine Kaauamo and Julie Kaawa; brothers, Stanley and Manuel Faustino and Walter Gabin; sisters, Evan Rodrigues, Vivian Gabin and Mary Ann Nacino; 20 grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. to noon Thursday at Borthwick Norman's Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Veterans Cemetery. (Honolulu Advertiser 18 March 2007)

Williams, Rebecca Mahealani, 76, March 15, 2007 Rebecca Mahealani Williams, of Kahului, a retired restaurant cook, died in Hale Makua, Kahului. She was born in Wailuku. She is survived by sons Norman D. Jr., Michael A., Joseph A. and Robert F.; daughters Sheryl Morreira, Christine Kaauamo and Julie Kaawa; brothers Stanley and Manuel Faustino, and Walter Gabin; sisters Evan Rodrigues, Vivian Gabin and Maryann Nacino; 20 grandchildren; and 15 great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Thursday at

Borthwick Norman's Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 12:30 p.m. at Makawao Veterans Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 18, 2007]

**Williams, Roy A.** *Oct. 5, 2007* Roy A. Williams, 72, of Hilo, a retired Hawaii County police officer and Navy veteran, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Temple, Texas. He is survived by hanai daughter Catherine Goodman, son Michael R., step-son Edward Abreu, brothers Joe Bill and George D., sister Lydia Cone and two hanai grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. Call after 5 p.m. Committal services: 10 a.m. Friday at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery No. 2 Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 October 2007]

**WILLIAMS, ROY A.**, 72, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Oct. 5, 2007. Born in Temple, Texas. Retired police officer for Hawai'i County Police Department. Survived by hanai daughter, Catherine Goodman; son, Michael; stepson, Edward Abreu; brothers, Joe Bill and George; sister, Lydia Cone; two hanai grandchildren. Visitation 5 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary chapel; service 7 p.m. Graveside committal service 10 a.m. Friday at East Hawai'i Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 October 2007]

Williams, Shelley Marie, 52, March 5, 2007 Shelley Marie Williams, of Keauhou Mauka, Hawaii, a pharmacist, died in Kona Community Hospital. She was born in Vancouver, Wash. She is survived by husband Henry, stepfather James Franseth, stepmother Maxine Ambrose, stepbrother Mike Ambrose, sisters Jaci Franseth and Debra Franseth-Ross, and stepsister Terri Webber. Graveside services: 1:30 p.m. Saturday at Kona Memorial Park. Casual attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 9, 2007]

WILLIAMS, SHELLEY MARIE, 52, of Keauhou Mauka, Kona, Hawai'i, died March 5, 2007. Born in Vancouver, Wash. A pharmacist. Survived by husband, Henry; stepfather, James Franseth; stepmother, Maxine Ambrose; sisters, Jaci Franseth and Debra Franseth-Ross; stepbrother, Mike Ambrose; stepsister, Terri Webber. Graveside service 1:30 p.m. tomorrow at Kona Memorial Park, Holualoa, Hawai'i. Lei welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kailua, Kona. (Honolulu Advertiser 9 March 2007)

Williams-Camacho, Hedy Marie Aug. 17, 2007 Hedy Marie Williams-Camacho, 42, of Hilo died in Hilo Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Clifford Camacho, brother Bruce Williams and sisters Linda Johnasen, Theresa Silva and Maria Leonard. Mass: 11 a.m. Thursday at Keaau Holy Rosary Catholic Church. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: 12:30 p.m. at Pahoa Sacred Heart Catholic Church Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 August 2007]

**WILLIAMS-CAMACHO, HEDY MARIE**, 42, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Aug. 17, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Clifford Camacho; brother, Bruce Williams; sisters, Linda Johnasen, Theresa Silva and Maria Leonard. Visitation 10 to 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Kea'au Holy Rosary Catholic Church; rosary 10:30 a.m.; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 12:30

p.m. at Pahoa Sacred Heart Catholic Church Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 August 2007]

**Williamson Sr., Robert John** *Sept. 10, 2007* Robert John Williamson Sr., 90, of Honolulu, a retired Bell Labs, Raytheon, Mitre and U.S. Navy Defense electrical engineer, died in Honolulu. He was born in Mt. Carroll, Ill. He is survived by sons Robert J. Jr. and Dr. Peter, daughters Jane R. and Robert B., and two grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 September 2007]

**WILLIAMSON SR.**, **ROBERT JOHN**, 90, of Honolulu, died Sept. 10, 2007. Born in Mount Carroll, Ill. Retired electrical engineer who worked with Bell Labs, Raytheon, Mitre and U.S. Navy. Survived by sons, Robert Jr. and Dr. Peter; daughters, Jane and Roberta; two grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 September 2007]

**WILLINGHAM, GEORGE MICHAEL**, 51, died May 12, 2007. Born in Honolulu. An artist known for his bone carving. Survived by wife, Rachelle; sons, Seth, Tyler and Camden; mother, Mati; brothers, Allen, David and Bruce; sisters, Paulla Comley and Susan Quipotla. Family and friends to gather 2 to 4 p.m. Sunday in front of Duke's in Waikiki. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 August 2007]

**Willis, Jantina Barbara Houwen,** 62, *Feb. 27, 2007* Jantina Barbara Houwen Willis, of Kailua, a homemaker, died in Kailua. She was born in Cornwall, England. She is survived by husband Dr. Anthony. Services: 1 p.m. Sunday at deceased's home. The deceased's ashes to be buried in Marazion, Cornwall, England. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 6, 2007]

**WILLIS, JANTINA BARBARA HOWWEN**, 62, of Kailua, died Feb. 27, 2007. Born in Cornwall, England. A homemaker. Survived by husband, Dr. Anthony. Service 1 p.m. Sunday at the Willis home. Inurnment at the family plot at Marazion, Cornwall, England. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. (Honolulu Advertiser 5 March 2007)

**Willis, Sun Bun** *Oct. 1, 2007* Sun Bun Willis, 74, of Waianae, a homemaker, died in Waianae. She was born in Korea. She is survived by sons Park Kang II and Park Kang In, daughters Choon Won "Patty" Hamamoto and Jackie Ueno, sister Soon Ye Cho, six grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: 2 p.m. at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 October 2007]

**WILLIS, SUN BUN**, 74, of Wai'anae, died Oct. 1, 2007. Born in South Korea. Homemaker. Survived by sons, Park Kang II and Park Kang In; daughters, Choon Won "Patty" Hamamoto and Jackie Ueno; six granddaughters; one great-granddaughter; sister, Soon Ye Cho. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park.

Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 October 2007]

Willocks, Lucille Eleanor, 65, Jan. 12, 2007 Lucille Eleanor Willocks, of Hilo, a retired office assistant and homemaker, died in Hilo Medical Center. She was born in Tuckahoe, N.Y. She is survived by daughters Michelle Grady and Lisa Victory, parents Darrel and Madeline Shumard, sisters Jan Lee and Bonnie Donato, and three grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Donations suggested to Berean Bible Church, P.O. Box 5420, Hilo, HI 96720. Casual attire. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 January 2007)

WILLS, APRIL ELIZANGEL ALEJANDRO, infant daughter of Michael Wills and Irene Alejandro, of Honolulu, died March 20, 2007. Survived also by brother, Seth Duke Alonzo; grandmothers, Elizabeth Wills and Angela Dela Cuesta. Visitation 5 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; baptismal and Mass 6:30 p.m. Casual attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 29 March 2007)

Wills, April Elizangel Alejandro, March 20, 2007 April Elizangel Alejandro Wills, infant daughter of Michael Wills and Irene Alejandro of Honolulu, died in Kapiolani Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is also survived by brother Seth Duke. A. Alonzo, and grandmothers Elizabeth Wills and Angela Dela Cuesta. Services: 6:30 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 25, 2007]

Wilson, Barbara Jane July 20, 2007 Barbara Jane Wilson, 64, of Kaneohe, a First Hawaiian Bank employee, died in Straub Clinic & Hospital. She is survived by companion Michael Palmero; sons Jimmy and Alan; brothers Tony, Randy and Gary Abraham; sisters Carol Harr and Grace Gonzalez; and 10 grandchildren. Graveside services: 10 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 July 2007]

**Wilson, Caroline Irene,** 101, *March 3, 2007* Caroline Irene Wilson, of Honolulu, a retired Federal Aviation Administration employee and former U.S. Army employee at the Presidio during World War II, died. She was born in Kalamazoo, Mich. She is survived by nieces Diane McConnell, Sharon Bariteau, Gail Lussier and Stephanie Hale; and nephews Robert and Jeffrey Wilson. Private services. Donations suggested to the Christian Broadcasting Network at 977 Centerville Turnpike, Virginia Beach, VA 23463. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 26, 2007]

WILSON, CAROLINE IRENE, 101, of Honolulu, died March 3, 2007. Born in Kalamazoo, Mich. Worked for the U.S. Army at the Presidio in San Francisco during World War II; retired Federal Aviation Administration employee. Survived by nieces and nephews, Diane McConnell, Sharon Bariteau, Gail Lussier, Stephanie Hale, Robert and Jeffery Wilson. Private interment held. Donations to Christian Broadcasting Network, 977 Centerville Turn Pike, Virginia Beach, VA 23463. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 29 March 2007)

**Wilson**, **Doris M.**, 90, formerly of Honolulu, died Dec. 10, 2007. Born in Atlanta, Kan. Widow of professor C. Peairs Wilson, former dean of the College of Tropical Agriculture and Human Resources at the University of Hawai'i-Manoa. Survived by children, Susan Bowditch, Kathleen Selvidge and Carver Wilson; two grandchildren; stepgrandchildren, Diana Corbin, Julie Oppenheimer and Sean Selvidge; four great-grandchildren. Service at a later date. Arrangements by Penwell-Gabel Southwest Chapel. Donations to Lake George Library, 37900 Hwy 24, Lake George, CO 80827 or the C. Peairs Wilson Endowment at KSU Foundation, 2323 Anderson Ave., Manhattan, KS 66502. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 December 2007]

**WILSON, JEAN**, 85, of Honolulu, died March 23, 2007. Born in Honolulu. An artist/designer; Women's Air Raid Defense at Fort Shafter during World War II. Survived by nieces, Kathy Torcaso and Kim Anderson; nephew, Kirk Wilson. Graveside service 11 a.m. Wednesday at O'ahu Cemetery. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. (Honolulu Advertiser 12 April 2007)

Wilson, Jean, March 23, 2007 Jean Wilson volunteered for an Army defense job soon after the attack on Pearl Harbor, joining a group that made history as the first American women employed by the military in a war zone. Wilson worked in the Women's Air Raid Defense detachment at the Air Defense Command Center at Fort Shafter throughout World War II. At a time when further air raids were expected, the WARD members took radio messages from radar operators around the island and kept track of aircraft by moving pieces across a tabletop map. They replaced male soldiers who were deployed to the warfront, the first time women participated in defense of U.S. territory. Their story was told in the 1991 book "Shuffleboard Pilots." Wilson, 85, died March 23 in Honolulu. She was born in Honolulu. She worked as an artist and designer. She was a member of the Hawaiian Mission Children's Society and Daughters of Hawaii. Memorial services will be held at 11 a.m. tomorrow at Oahu Cemetery. She is survived by nieces Kathy Torcaso and Kim Anderson, nephew Kirk Wilson and goddaughter Judy Mayhew. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 April 2007)

Wilson, Joanne Mildred May 27, 2007 Joanne Mildred Wilson, 62, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died in Castle Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Arthur Jr.; sons Arthur III, Paul, David and Christian; mother Irene Chun; sister Joan Paleka; brother Russell Wilson; and three grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 June 2007]

Wilson, Kenneth Melvin, 55, Nov. 3, 2007 Kenneth Melvin Wilson, of Hilo, a private home health caretaker and youth baseball league umpire, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Vallejo, Calif. He is survived by hanai daughters Seritha Mosby, Shondelle Wilson and Ja'Nita Baccerra; and brother Marvin. Services: 6 p.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. Call after 5 p.m. Casual attire. . [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 December 2007]

**WILSON, KENNETH MELVIN**, 55, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Nov. 3, 2007. Born in Vallejo, Calif. A private home health caretaker and youth league baseball umpire. Survived by brother, Marvin; hanai daughters, Seritha Mosby, Shondelle Wilson and Ja'Nita Baccerra. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 December 2007]

**Wilson, Lilian S.,** 29, *Feb. 18, 2007* Lilian S. Wilson, of Kahului, a retail jewelry store owner, died in Kihei, Maui. She was born in Fort Benning, Ga. He is survived by father Young C. Lim, mother Young Vemae, sister Cathy Bio and grandparent E.S. Sul. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 6, 2007]

**WILSON, LILIAN S.**, 29, of Kahului, Maui, died Feb. 18, 2007. Born in Fort Benning, Ga. Survived by father, Young C. Lim; mother, Young Vemae; stepfather, Glen Vemae; sister, Cathy; grandmother, E.S. Sul. Private service held. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 4 March 2007)

**Wilson, Marjory K.** *Oct. 5, 2007* Marjory K. Wilson, 89, of Kailua, a retired Kailua High School teacher, died in Kailua. She was born in Paris, France. She is survived by sons Steven and Kenneth, daughters Katharine Wells and Maile McLaurin, 13 grandchildren and 19 great-grandchildren. Private services. Donations suggested to Mills College or the Hawaiian Humane Society in her name. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 October 2007]

**WILSON, MARJORY K.**, 89, of Kailua, died Oct. 5, 2007. Born in Paris, France. Retired educator with Kailua High School. Survived by sons, Steven and Kenneth; daughters, Katharine Wells and Maile McLaurin; 13 grandchildren; 19 great-grandchildren. Private scattering of ashes at sea. Donations to Mills College or Hawaiian Humane Society. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 October 2007]

**Wilson, Michael Wayne,** 51, *March 20, 2007* Michael Wayne Wilson, of Hawaii Kai, a certified commercial real estate appraiser, died at home. He was born in Hannibal, Mo. He is survived by wife Emma, daughters Nina Malia and Liana Leilani, father Thomas Emeriah and sisters Sheri Arnold and Debbie Howard. Services: 10 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 2 p.m. at Laie Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 29, 2007]

**WILSON, MICHAEL WAYNE**, 51, of Hawai'i Kai, died March 20, 2007. Born in Hanibal, Mo. Certified commercial real estate appraiser. Survived by wife, Emma; daughters, Nina Malia and Liana Leilani; father, Thomas Emeriah; sisters, Sheri Arnold and Debbie Howard. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10 to 11 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at La'ie Cemetery. (Honolulu Advertiser 28 March 2007)

**WILSON, RANDELL "KALEOLANI" EUGENE,** also known as Randy Wilson, 56, of Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i, died July 28, 2007. Born in Coronado, Calif. An entertainer for Kona Hawaiian Resort, and an Army veteran. Survived by wife, Sharon; mother, Bubbles Elliott; daughter, Joni; brother, Ray; grandson, Devyn; granddaughter, Brianna.

Private service. Arrangements by Cremation Services of West Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 August 2007]

**Wilson, Randy** *July 28, 2007* Randy "Kaleolani" Wilson, 56, of Kailua-Kona, a Kona Hawaiian Resort entertainer and U.S. Army veteran, died at home. He was born in Coronado, Calif. He is survived by wife Sharon, mother Bubbles Elliott, daughter Joni, brother Ray and two grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 August 2007]

**Wimberly, Lawrence "LARRY"**, 47, of Pearl City, died Feb. 6, 2007. Born in San Diego, Calif. Survived by mother, Mary; brother, William; sisters, Debrah Pace and Loura Roberts; niece, Jennifer. Visitation 10 a.m. Monday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 11 a.m. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 16 February 2007)

**Winegar, Ann Gray,** 91, *March 5, 2007* Ann Gray Winegar, of Honolulu died at home. She was born in Utah. She is survived by son Kim and daughter Cindy. Committal services: 11:30 a.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Aloha attire. No flowers. Donations suggested to St. Francis Hospice. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 15, 2007]

**WINEGAR, ANN GRAY**, 91, of Honolulu, died March 5, 2007. Born in Utah. Survived by son, Kim; daughter-in-law, Kim Chi); daughter, Cindy. Committal service 11:30 a.m. Monday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Aloha attire. In lieu of flowers, donations to St. Francis Hospice. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 2007)

Winn, Margaret Mary Wahine Kapu o Kalani, 55, *Dec. 1, 2007* Margaret Mary Wahine Kapu o Kalani Winn, of Wailuku, a homemaker, died in Maui Memorial Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Jimi; daughters Chris-Tina Symonds, and Mekelani and Lavincia A. Winn; brothers Hubert, Oscar and Ward Symonds; sisters Johanna Lochmiller, Andree Sylva, Jeanne Ely, Michelle Rhode and Earlene Powell; and a grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 December 2007]

WINN, MARGARET MARY WAHINE KAPU O KALANI, 55, of Wailuku, Maui, died Dec. 1, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Homemaker. Survived by husband, Jimi; daughters, Chris-Tina Symonds, Mekelani and Lavincia Anela Winn; brothers, Hubert, Oscar and Ward Symonds; sisters, Johanna Lochmiller, Andree Sylva, Jeanne Ely, Michelle Rhode and Earlene Powell; one grandchild. Private service. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 December 2007]

**Winnick, Theodore** *May 2, 2007* Former University of Hawaii professor Theodore Winnick was well known among his colleagues for his research in biochemistry. He also had a reputation as a master chess player ready to take on all challengers at the Kuhio Beach tables where chess and card players gather. Winnick, 94, died Wednesday in

Honolulu. He established the biochemistry and biophysics department at UH and was department chairman for several years before his retirement in 1970. "He was well known as a biochemist," said Howard Mower, a professor in the now merged Department of Anatomy, Biochemistry and Physiology at the John A. Burns School of Medicine. "He contributed in many ways to research in how proteins are synthesized in all living cells." Mower said, "What he was famous for after retirement, for many years he would go down to the beach and do pickup chess games." Winnick formerly taught at the University of Iowa and at the University of Tel Aviv, Israel, where he founded the biochemistry department, said his son, John Winnick. "He was world renowned for research on the building blocks of hormonal growth. A lot of scientists recognize that he was at the forefront of cancer research" in the 1960s. He was born in Winnipeg, Canada. He earned his doctorate degree from the University of California at Berkeley. He is survived by wife Monica, son John and four grandchildren. Inurnment will be at 2:15 p.m. Monday at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 May 2007]

**WINNICK, THEODORE**, 94, of Honolulu, died May 2, 2007. Born in Winnipeg, Canada. Retired University of Hawai'i emeritus professor and chairman of the Biochemistry and Biophysics departments. Survived by wife, Monica; son, John; four grandchildren. Inurnment 2:15 p.m. Monday at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 5 May 2007)

**Winpenny, Mary Veronica** *April 24, 2007* Mary Veronica Winpenny, 63, of Hawaii Kai, a Coldwell Banker Kahala Branch real estate associate, died at home. She was born in Philadelphia. She is survived by husband Jim, son James and daughters Karen and Shannon. Scattering of ashes to be held at a later date. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 May 2007]

**WINPENNY, MARY**, 63, of Hawai'i Kai, died April 24, 2007. Born in Philadelphia, Pa. Real estate associate with Coldwell Banker Kahala branch. Survived by husband, Jim; son, James; daughters, Karen and Shannon. Scattering of ashes at a later date. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 1 May 2007)

WIRTH, KEITH ALLEN, 55, of Grand Rapids, Mich., formerly of Kailua, died Feb. 7, 2007. A former workers' compensation adjustor, and employee of Bank of Hawaii. Survived by daughters, Sandra Bradshaw and Chelsea Wirth; granddaughter, Savannah; sister, Sue Mann; a niece and nephews. Mainland service held. Arrangements by Heritage Life Story Funeral Home, (616) 453-8263. (Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 2007)

WAIAU, WISE EDWARD, 69, of Honolulu, died Dec. 9, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Trans Hawaiian tour bus driver. Survived by wife, Elizabeth; sons, Ahmahd, Jada, Jason and Jeris; sister, Melissa Gora; five grandchildren. Service 9 to 11 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Pentecostal Full Gospel Mission. Private scattering of ashes. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 December 2007]

Wise, Edward Waiau, 69, Dec. 9, 2007 Edward Waiau Wise, of Honolulu, a Trans Hawaiian tour bus driver and U.S. Army veteran, died in Tripler Army Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Elizabeth M.; sons Ahmahd, Jada, Jason and Jeris; sister Melissa Gora; and five grandchildren. Services: 9 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Pentecostal Full Gospel Mission on Gulick Avenue. Private scattering of ashes. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 December 2007]

**Wise, Lawrence Francis,** 87, *Dec. 25, 2006* Lawrence Francis "Larry" Wise, of Volcano, Hawaii, a mason and Army veteran, died at home. He was born in Florala, Ala. He is survived by wife Agnes; son Lawrence Jr.; brother Wayne Wise; sisters Jean Jones, Jeanette Strother, Joyce Franklin, Jodi O'Shields and Martha Velasco; and three grandchildren. No services. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 January 2007)

Witt, William Eugene De, 83, March 21, 2007 William Eugene "Bill" De Witt, of Honolulu, a retired Pearl Harbor Naval Station personnel manager, died in Honolulu. He was born in Plymouth, Ohio. He is survived by wife Alice, sons David and Stephen, daughter Carol, eight grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Services: 7 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Call after 6 p.m. Graveside services: 9 a.m. Tuesday at Valley of the Temples. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 30 2007]

**WITTHANS, ROBERT "BOB" E.**, 80, of Honolulu, died June 21, 2007. Born in Evanston, III. Actor and insurance salesman; World War II veteran. Survived by daughter, Deborah Sawyer; son: Thomas; five grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 July 2007]

**WOITOVITCH, ARTHUR PETER**, 91, of Kailua, died June 26, 2007. Survived by wife, Nancy; daughters, Linda Delones and Betty Greer; son, Gary. His body was a gift to the University of Hawai'i Medical School. Private service. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 July 2007]

Wolff, Anna Marie April 26, 2007 Anna Marie Wolff, 79, of Lihu'e and St. Louis, Mo, died April 26, 2007, at her home in Lihu'e, at the age of 79. Born in St. Louis, she was a seamstress in the garment industry. She is survived by her husband Harold Wolff of Lihu'e and St. Louis; son Robert (Jeanette) Wolff of Kapa'a; daughters Carol (Bill Pounds) of California and Jean (Julius) Miller of Virginia; brother Kenneth Lambrechts of St. Louis; and two grandchildren. Services are pending in St. Louis. Arrangements were handled by Borthwick Kauai Mortuary. [Garden Island 2 May 2007] Private services held on Kauai. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 May 2007]

Wolford, Karen Kawashige April 17, 2007 Karen Kawashige Wolford, 45, of San Diego, an Advanced Network Inc. bookkeeper, died in San Diego. She was born in Anniston, Ala. She is survived by husband Ryan, father Chester M. Kawashige, mother Shirley Kawashige, stepmother Gloria and sisters Karlene Chong, Kathy Kawashige and Kristi Medina. Services: 6 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park. Call after 5 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 May 2007]

**Wolter, Lily Liberty,** 89, *Nov. 18, 2007* Lily Liberty Wolter, of Honolulu, a retired Leahi Hospital director of personnel, died at home. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Richard, two grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Private services. . [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 December 2007]

**WOLTER, LILY LIBERTY**, 89, of Honolulu, died Nov. 18, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired director of personnel for Leahi Hospital. Survived by son, Richard; two grandchildren; one great-grandchild; brother, Clarence Apau; sisters, Maybel MacLaren, Dora Sing and Rachel Rabideau. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 December 2007]

Wolters, Betty Jean Flanik, 80, *Jan. 11, 2007* Betty Jean Flanik Wolters, of Honolulu, died in Honolulu. She was born in Northport, Wash. She is survived by sons Raymond T. Jr. and William H., daughters Carol Wolters and Susan Carson, brother Warren F. Flanik, 10 grandchildren, 17 great-grandchildren and a great-great-grandchild. No services. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 January 2007)

WON, CLARENCE "KONG" GOOK-HONG LUM, 68, of Kealakekua, Hawai'i, died Nov. 7, 2007. Born in Kealakekua. Retired foreman for the carpenter's union; longtime employee of the former Kona Inn Resort. Survived by wife, Nancy; son, Kalalena; daughters, Sharaine Kamakau, Marylinda Craven, Teri Freitas, Noelani Kaupiko and Kalani Won; brother, Melvin; sister, Shirley Kauwe; 21 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Visitation 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Kona Scenic Park, Kealakekua; service 10 a.m. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 November 2007]

Won, Clarence Gook-Hong Lum Nov. 7, 2007 Clarence Gook-Hong "Kong" Lum Won, 68, of Kealakekua, Hawaii, a retired Carpenters Union foreman and former Kona Inn Resort employee, died in Kona Community Hospital. He was born in Kealakekua, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Nancy; son Kalalena; daughters Sharaine Kamakau, Marylinda Craven, Teri Freitas, Noelani Kaupiko and Kalani Lum Won; brother Melvin; sister Shirley Kauwe; 21 grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Celebration of life: 10 a.m. Saturday at Kona Scenic Park in Kealakekua. Call after 8 a.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 November 2007]

**Won, Clarence Sing Kui,** 97, *Jan. 10, 2007* Clarence Sing Kui Won, also known as Sing Kui Won, of Honolulu, a retired Johnston Island and Hickam Air Force Base electrician, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by children Annette Jordan, Annabelle Filler, June Kuroda and Melvin Won; seven grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Call after 9:30 a.m. Private burial. Reception to follow. Aloha attire. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 January 2007)

**WONG JR.**, **BENJAMIN "BEN" K.K.**, 65, of Kane'ohe, died Dec. 19, 2007. Born in Honolulu. A retired vice president of operations for Hawaiian Adventure. Survived by wife, Arleene; sons, Scott and Brett; parents, Benjamin and Dorothy; brother, Norman;

sister, Sandra Wright; two grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Friday St. Ann Church, Kane'ohe; Mass 10 a.m. Burial 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 December 2007]

Wong Jr., Benjamin K.K., 65, *Dec. 19, 2007* Benjamin K.K. "Ben" Wong Jr., of Kaneohe, a retired Hawaiian Adventure vice president of operations and Air Force veteran, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Arleene, sons Scott and Brett, parents Benjamin and Dorothy, brother Norman, sister Sandra Wright and two grandchildren. Mass: 10 a.m. Friday at St. Ann Church, 46-129 Haiku Road, Kaneohe. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 December 2007]

Wong Jr., Christopher Sept. 22, 2007 Christopher Wong Jr., 78, of Honolulu, a retired Navy Public Works Center foreman, died. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Patti Inada, son Michael and two grandchildren. Services: 4 p.m. Sunday at Honolulu Central Seventh-day Adventist Church in Nuuanu. Call after 3 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. Donations suggested to Honolulu Central Seventh-Day Adventist Church. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 September 2007]

WONG JR., CHRISTOPHER, 78, of Honolulu, died Sept. 22, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired Navy Public Works Center foreman. Survived by wife, Patti Inada; son, Michael; two grandchildren. Visitation 3 to 4 p.m. Sunday at Honolulu Central Seventh-Day Adventist Church; service 4 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Donations to Honolulu Central Seventh-Day Adventist Church. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 October 2007]

**WONG JR.**, **CHRISTOPHER**, 78, of Honolulu, died Sept. 22, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired Navy Public Workers Center foreman. Survived by wife, Patti Inada; son, Michael; two grandchildren. Visitation 3 to 4 p.m. next Sunday at Honolulu Central Seventh-day Adventist Church; service 4 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 September 2007]

Wong Jr., Joseph, 67, *Dec. 30, 2006* Joseph Wong Jr., of Aiea, a retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard Shop 72 employee, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sons Mervin, Joseph III and Nelson; former wife Joanne; mother Viola, brother Jon; sisters Winona Rodrigues and Rawlene Cababag; and seven grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 2 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 January 2007)

**WONG SR.**, **ANTONIO** "**TONY**" **KALANI**, 55, of Waimanalo, died Oct. 20, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Supervisor for Meadow Gold Dairies. Survived by wife, Maylene "May"; son, Antonio Jr.; two grandsons; mother, Matsue; brothers, Pierro, Gerardo and Giovanni. Visitation 5 to 7 p.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 7 p.m.; cremation to follow. Inurnment 2 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 November 2007]

Wong Sr., Antonio Kalani *Oct. 20, 2007* Antonio Kalani "Tony" Wong Sr., 55, of Waimanalo, a Meadow Gold Dairies supervisor, died in Castle Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Maylene "May"; son Antonio Jr.; mother Matsue; brothers Pierro, Gerardo and Giovanni; and two grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Cremation to follow. Inurnment: 2 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 November 2007]

**Wong, Ah yet,** 90, *Dec. 17, 2007* Ah yet Wong, of Wailuku, a retired Maui Clinic physician, died in Hale Makua, Kahului. He was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Kay, son Alan C. Wong, daughter Brenda Li and a grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 December 2007]

**WONG, AH YET**, 90, of Wailuku, Maui, died Dec. 17, 2007. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Retired physician. Survived by wife, Kay; son, Alan; daughter, Brenda Li; one grandchild. Private service held. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 December 2007]

Wong, Alfred Koon Hung, 79, Feb. 23, 2007 Alfred Koon Hung Wong, of Honolulu, a retired letter carrier and U.S. Army sergeant, died in Hawaii Medical Center East. He is survived by wife Glenna, son Gregory Scott, daughter Lisa G. Kamei, brothers Dr. Arthur K. and David S.Y., sisters Lillian Feliciano and Elizabeth Wong, and three grandchildren. Services: 4 p.m. Sunday at Olivet Baptist Church. Call after 3 p.m. Committal services: 11 a.m. Thursday at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 2, 2007]

WONG, ALFRED KOON HUNG, 79, of of Honolulu, died Feb. 23, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired letter carrier; retired U.S. Army sergeant. Survived by wife, Glenna; son, Gregory Scott; daughter, Lisa Gail Kamei; three grandchildren; brothers, Dr. Arthur and David; sisters, Lillian Feliciano and Elizabeth. Visitation 3 p.m. Sunday at Olivet Baptist Church; celebration of life service 4 p.m. Committal service 11 a.m. Thursday at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 2 March 2007)

WONG, ALLAN BARK HIIN, 76, of 'Aiea, died Sept. 30, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired electronic engineer for the Defense Communication Agency Pacific. Survived by wife, Katherine; daughters, Stacy Wong and Wendi Chang; a granddaughter; sister, Beatrice Lau; brothers, Frank and Bruce. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Tuesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Graveside service 10 a.m. Wednesday at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. No flowers. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 October 2007]

**Wong, Allan** *Sept. 30, 2007* Allan Wong, 76, of Aiea, a retired Defense Communication Agency Pacific electronic engineer, died. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Katherine, daughters Stacy Wong and Wendi Chang, brothers Frank and Bruce, sister Beatrice Lau and a grandchild. Services: 6 p.m. Tuesday at Nuuanu Memorial

Park. Call after 5 p.m. Graveside services: 10 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 October 2007]

WONG, BUNG YEN "B.Y.", 80, of Kaimuki, died Aug. 14, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired Honolulu Graphic Arts lithographer; district commissioner of the Boy Scouts of America. Survived by wife, Katherine; son, Gordon; daughter, Gayle; grandson, Eric Wong-Usui; brother, Sun; sisters, Rose, Mabel Chock and Kam Kook Young. Visitation 8:30 to 9:45 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 9:45 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 August 2007]

Wong, Bung Yen Aug. 14, 2007 Bung Yen "B.Y." Wong, 80, of Honolulu, a retired Honolulu Graphic Arts lithographer, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Katherine; son Gordon; daughter Gayle; brother Sun; sisters Rose Wong, Mabel Chock and Kam Kook Young; and a grandchild. Services: 9:45 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 August 2007]

Wong, Charles Chew Loy Nov. 14, 2007 Charles Chew Loy Wong, 56, of Aiea, a Champs Clinic drug counselor, died. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by mother Grace, and brothers Jeffrey and Michael. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary, makai chapel. Call after 10 a.m. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 November 2007]

WONG, CHARLES CHEW LOY, 56, of 'Aiea, died Nov. 14, 2007. Born in Honolulu. A drug counselor with Champs Clinic. Survived by mother, Grace; brothers, Jeffrey and Michael Wong; two nephews and a niece. Visitation at 10 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary, Makai Chapel; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 November 2007]

Wong, Charles T.H., 83, *Dec. 29, 2006* Charles T.H. Wong, of Honolulu, a retired Postal Service employee and Army World War II veteran, died in Hospice of Hawaii. He was born in Olaa, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Beatrice Ng, sons Lance and Kimo, brothers Samuel and Rogers, sister Bertha Kam and three grandchildren. Services: 9:15 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 8:30 a.m. Inurnment: 10:30 a.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 January 2007)

**Wong, Chuen Tai,** 81, *Jan. 9, 2007* Chuen Tai Wong, of Honolulu, co-founder of Dynasty Furnishings, died. She was born in China. She is survived by husband Kam Sang Chan; sons David, Albert, Collin and Victor Chan; daughters Jenny Tsang, Winnie Wan and Amy Harada; and 11 grandchildren. Taoist services: 10 a.m. to noon Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Burial: 12:30 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. No monetary offerings. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 January 2007)

**Wong, Constance Kim Sin** *Nov. 3, 2007* Constance Kim Sin Wong, 91, of Honolulu, a retired University of Hawaii employee, died. He was born in Puueo, Hawaii. He is survived by nephews and nieces. Services: 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Inurnment to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 November 2007]

**WONG, CONSTANCE KIM SIN**, 91, of Honolulu, died Nov. 3, 2007. Born in Pu'u'eo, Hawai'i. Retired from the University of Hawai'i. Survived by nephews and nieces. Visitation 9:30 to 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; inurnment to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 November 2007]

WONG, DALE "AH SOOK" DUNG KWAI, 66, of Wahiawa, died July 17, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Edwina; sons, Ryan-Li and Carlin; three grandchildren; sisters, Trudy Holder, Cheryl Kim and Joanne Lopez. Visitation 9 a.m. Wednesday at First Baptist Church of Wahiawa; service 11:30 a.m.; burial 1:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 July 2007]

Wong, Dale Dung Kwai July 17, 2007 Dale Dung Kwai "Ah Sook" Wong, 66, of Wahiawa, a retired city driver's license examiner, died in Kuakini Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Edwina M.O.A.; sons Ryan-Li and Carlin K.; sisters Trudy Holder, Cheryl Kim and Joanne Lopez; and three grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at First Baptist Church of Wahiawa, 1233 California Ave. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 1:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 July 2007]

**Wong, Dennis Chung Sau,** 61, *Feb. 10, 2007* Dennis Chung Sau Wong, of Honolulu died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife San I., stepson I Ming Lee, stepdaughter I Chag Lee, brother Vernon C.H. and a grandchild. Private services. [Star Bulletin 24 February 2007]

**Wong, Dennis Chung Sau**, 61, of Honolulu, died Feb. 10, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, San I; stepson, I Ming Lee; stepdaughter, I Chag Lee; brother, Vernon Chung Hing; one grandchild. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 23 February 2007)

**Wong, Doris Sumiko** *Nov. 1, 2007* Doris Sumiko DeCosta, 76, of Kaneohe, a homemaker, died in Kaneohe. She was born in Kailua. She is survived by sons Richard, Joseph, George and John; daughter Michele Aiu; stepmother Chiyoko Onishi; brother George Onishi; sisters Pauline Craig, Violet Okuhata and Annette Pipi; stepsisters Stephaine Pauling and Winifred Chrismer; 16 grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at the cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 November 2007]

- **Wong, Edna M.L.,** 89, *Dec. 31, 2006* Edna M.L. Wong, of Honolulu, a retired Hickam Air Force Base employee, died in Kahalanui Care Home. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Mervin; brothers Bernard, Lawrence, Bert and Raymond Loo; sisters Harriet Chang and Akira "Rose" Ono; five grandchildren; and nine great-grandchildren. Private services. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 January 2007)
- **Wong, Eric Alan,** 45, *Dec. 2, 2007* Eric Alan Wong, of Kaneohe, a Maryl Pacific Construction project manager, died at home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Hazel, son Bryce, father Gilbert, mother Arlene, brother Marc and sister Lauri Weaver. Services: 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 December 2007]
- **WONG, ERIC ALAN**, 45, of Kane'ohe, died Dec. 2, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Maryl Pacific Construction Inc. project manager. Survived by wife, Hazel; son, Bryce; father, Gilbert; mother, Arlene; brother, Marc; sister, Lauri Weaver. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 December 2007]
- **WONG, FLORENCE A. Y.**, 88, of Honolulu, died April 21, 2007. Born in Hawai'i. Retired Spencecliff Corp. waitress. Survived by sons, Bob and Tim; daughter, Karen Tsubata; four grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; sisters, Eva Leong and Bessie Harbert. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 2 May 2007)
- **Wong, Florence A.Y.** *April 21, 2007* Florence A.Y. Wong, 88, of Honolulu, a retired Spencecliff Corp. waitress, died in Honolulu. She was born in Hawaii. She is survived by sons Bob and Tim, daughter Karen Tsubata, sisters Eva Leong and Bessie Harbert, four grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 May 2007]
- **Wong, Florence Kon You** *Oct.* 6, 2007 Florence Kon You Wong, 102, of Honolulu died in Kaiser Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Stanley and Donald, daughter Kay Kimm, brother Ed "Singi" Ching, eight grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 October 2007]
- **WONG, FLORENCE KON YOU**, 102, of Honolulu, died Oct. 6, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Stanley and Donald; daughter, Fay Kimm; eight grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; brother, Ed "Singi" Ching. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 October 2007]
- **Wong, Florence Sumiko** *May 6, 2007* Florence Sumiko Wong, 70, of Honolulu, a Army and Air Force Exchange Service secretary, died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Kamuela, Hawaii. She is survived by husband Justin F., daughter Stacey M., mother Masako Kaneshiro, brother Kenneth Kaneshiro and sister Janet Matsuda. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 May 2007]

Wong, Francis Cheong Kwai April 11, 2007 Francis Cheong Kwai Wong, 81, of Honolulu, a retired Lockheed Missile personnel manager and U.S. Coast Guard veteran, died at home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Dorothy; son John; daughters Joan Wong-Fortney and Jean Campbell; brothers Herbert, Samson and Theodore; sisters Priscilla Yuen and Beatrice Souza; and three grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 May 2007]

WONG, FRANCIS CHEONG KWAI, 81, of Honolulu, died April 11, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired from U.S. Coast Guard; personnel manager at Lockheed Missile. Survived by wife, Dorothy; son, John; daughters, Joan Wong-Fortney and Jean Campbell; brothers, Herbert, Samson and Theodore; sisters, Priscilla Yuen and Beatrice Souza; three grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 10 May 2007)

**Wong, Gary Shigeo** *July 23, 2007* Gary Shigeo Wong, 55, of Honolulu, an Aqua Hotel and Resort security officer formerly with the Kahala Hotel and Resort, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by mother Harriet A. and brothers Randall T., Leslie T. and Darryl M. Services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Scattering of ashes at a later date. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 August 2007]

**WONG, GARY SHIGEO**, 55, of Honolulu, died July 23, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Security officer formerly at the Kahala Hotel and Resort and currently with Aqua Hotel and Resort. Survived by mother, Harriet; brothers, Randall, Leslie and Darryl. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Scattering of ashes at a later date. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 August 2007]

**Wong, Hong Yee,** 104, Hong Yee Wong, of Honolulu, a retired private practice dentist, died. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by son Gene, brother Reuben, sister Elizabeth Leong, five grandchildren, nine great-grandchildren and two great-great-grandchildren. Private services. [Star Bulletin 8 February 2007]

**Wong, Hong Yee**, 104, of Honolulu, has died. Born in Honolulu. Retired dentist. Survived by son, Gene; five grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; brother, Reuben; sister, Elizabeth Leong. Private service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 7 February 2007)

**Wong, Isabella Keow,** 88, *Jan. 14, 2007* Isabella Keow Wong, of Kaneohe died at home. She was born in Heeia. She is survived by brothers Harry K.C., Bertram G.C. and Raymond H.; and sisters Beatrice Y. Tavares and Kathleen Y.L. Awai. Private services. [Star Bulletin 5 February 2007]

**Wong, Isabella Keow**, 88, of Kane'ohe, died Jan. 14, 2007. Born in He'eia, Hawai'i. Survived by brothers, Harry, Bertram and Raymond; sisters, Beatrice Tavares and

Kathleen Awai. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 4 February 2007)

Wong, James K.S., 83, Jan. 10, 2007 James K.S. Wong, also known as Jimmy Wongie, of Kaneohe, a vehicle maintenance technician, died in Kaneohe. He was born in Waialua. He is survived by children Christine Wong-Cervantes, Pamela and Sanford W.H.; sisters Agnes Leong and Linda Tagawa; two grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Casual attire. Flowers welcome. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 January 2007)

**WONG, JENNIE HO**, 94, of Honolulu, died April 8, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired substitute teacher. Survived by son, Norman; daughter, Diane Apt; brother, Walter Ho; sister, Helen Hubbell; granddaughter, Christine Georgedes. Visitation 11:30 a.m. to 1 p.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 1 p.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 30 April 2007)

**Wong, Jennie Ho,** *April 8, 2007* Jennie Ho Wong, 94, of Honolulu, a retired substitute teacher, died at home. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Norman, daughter Diane Apt, brother Walter Ho, sister Helen Hubbell and caregiver Christine Georgedes. Services: 1 p.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 11:30 a.m. Burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 April 2007)

Wong, Joann Leilani June 21, 2007 Joann Leilani Wong, 70, of Waipahu died in Hawaii Medical Center West. She was born in Wahiawa. She is survived by sons Frank Kapele III and Jerry M. Kapele, and Mathew W.W.S. Wong; daughters Wanda S.P. Watanabe, Holly K.S.M. Kelii, and Zelda K.M. and Jade P. Wong; brothers Charles J. and Gary S. Spain; 17 grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 July 2007]

WONG, JOANN LEILANI, 70, of Waipahu, died June 21, 2007. Born in Wahiawa. Survived by sons, Frank Kapele III, Jerry Kapele and Mathew Wong; daughters, Wanda Watanabe, Holly Kelii, Zelda Wong and Jade Wong; 17 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren; brothers, Charles and Gary. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 July 2007]

**Wong, Jonathan Y.S.** *April 15, 2007* Jonathan Y.S. Wong, 51, of California died in California. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by fiancee Marlys Wiest; sons Patrick, Ryan and Bryan; daughter Stefanie; parents Dick and Beulah; brother Kiman; and sisters Tracey Russell and Tessa Wong. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 May 2007]

**WONG, JONATHAN Y.S.**, 51, of California, formerly of Wai'anae, died April 15, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Survived by fiancee, Marlys Wiest; sons, Patrick, Ryan and Bryan;

daughter, Stefanie; parents, Dick and Beulah; brother, Kiman; sisters, Tracey Russell and Tessa. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 25 May 2007)

**Wong, Joseph Kwai Mung** *Aug. 24, 2007* Joseph Kwai Mung Wong, 87, of Honolulu, a retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard laborer, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by brothers Edmund and Warren, and sisters Laura Fong and Margie Ing. Graveside services: 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 September 2007]

WONG, JOSEPH KWAI MUNG, 87, of Honolulu, died Aug. 24, 2007. Born in Honolulu. A laborer retired from Pearl Harbor Shipyard. Survived by brothers, Edmund and Warren; sisters, Laura Fong and Margie Ing. Graveside service 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 September 2007]

Wong, Josephine Makahala, 70, *Dec. 23, 2006* Josephine Makahala Wong, of Kahului, a Tropical Rent-A-Car station manager, died in Maui Memorial Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Gordon and Curtis; daughters Debra Ziemer, Denise Mahiai and Cassandra Wong; brother Lani Naki; sisters Anita Contrades, Diane Gratacos, Wanda Valle and Olga Kepa; and four grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Friday and 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Ballard Family Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Friday and 8:30 a.m. Saturday. Burial: 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Maui Veterans Cemetery. Luncheon: 12:30-3 p.m. at the mortuary. Casual attire. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 January 2007)

**Wong, Juan Victor,** 57, *Nov. 22, 2007* Juan Victor Wong, of Honolulu, a Sea Food Village host, died in Honolulu. He was born in Lima, Peru. He is survived by son Juan H.; daughter Angie; and sisters Angela, Rosa and Esperanza. Mass: 10:30 a.m. Friday at Sacred Hearts Church, 1701 Wilder Ave. Call after 10 a.m. No flowers. . [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 December 2007]

**WONG, JUAN VICTOR**, 57, of Honolulu, died Nov. 22, 2007. Born in Lima, Peru. Host at Sea Food Village. Known in Waikiki as Mr. Wong, the Manapua Man. Survived by son, Juan; daughter, Angie; sisters, Angela, Esperanza and Rose. Visitation 10 a.m. Friday at Sacred Hearts Church, Honolulu; Mass 10:30 a.m. No flowers. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 December 2007]

**Wong, Kwan In,** 67, *Dec. 25, 2006* Kwan In Wong, of Honolulu, a cook, died on Kauai. He was born in Zhongshan, China. He is survived by wife Kwai Sin Chee, sons Tsin Yang and Micah, daughter Jeanie Tam, stepmother Sui Kin, brothers Gunn Ting and Gunn How, sister Yuk Lin Cheng and six grandchildren. Visitation: 11:30 a.m.-2:30 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Taoist services. Burial: 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 January 2007)

**WONG, KWAN YUNG**, 88, of Honolulu, died April 1, 2007. Born in Canton, China. Retired Chinese chef. Survived by daughters, Teresa Hong and Wendy Lee; brother, Gai; three grandchildren. Visitation 10:30 to 11:45 a.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:45 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 10 April 2007)

**Wong, Kwan Yung,** *April 1, 2007* Kwan Yung Wong, 88, of Honolulu, a retired Chinese chef, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Canton, China. He is survived by daughters Teresa Hong and Wendy Lee, brother Gai and three grandchildren. Services: 11:45 a.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 10:30 a.m. Burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 April 2007)

WONG, LESLIE "DUDIE", 54, of Makaha, died Aug. 11, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Recreation therapist for the Association for Retarded Citizens of Hawai'i. Survived by mother, Myrtle Jay; stepfather, Donald Jay; stepbrothers, Victor and John Jay; stepsisters, Bonnie Frazier, Lorrie Lee and Ruth-Ann Yap. Visitation 8:30 to 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park chapel; service 9:30 a.m.; burial 10:30 a.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park; luncheon to follow. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 August 2007]

Wong, Leslie Aug. 11, 2007 Leslie "Dudie" Wong, 54, of Makaha, an Association for Retarded Citizens of Hawaii recreation therapist, died in Makaha. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by mother Myrtle Jay, stepfather Donald Jay, stepbrothers Victor and John Jay, and stepsisters Bonnie Frazier, Lorrie Lee and Ruth-Ann Yap. Services: 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Valley of the Temples. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 10:30 a.m. Luncheon to follow. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 August 2007]

**Wong, Lester Hon Yee,** 25, of Los Angeles, formerly of Honolulu, died Dec. 2006. Born in Honolulu. Survived by children, Bryan Wong, Leslie Skinner, Vincent Wong, Shari Nakaib, Gregory Wong and Cathy Oshima; 12 grandchildren; six sisters. Mass 9 a.m. Friday at Cathedral of Our Lady of Angels, 555 W. Temple St., Los Angeles. No flowers. Memorial donations to St. Bernard Catholic Church, 2500 W. Ave. 33, Los Angeles, CA 90065. Online guest book: <a href="http://callananmortuaryservices.com">http://callananmortuaryservices.com</a>. Arrangements by Callanan Mortuary Directors (800) 901-0090. (Honoululu Advertiser 7 January 2007)

**Wong, Lorna Wai Lin Lam** *June 8, 2007* Lorna Wai Lin Lam Wong, 84, of Honolulu, a retired federal government procurement officer, died in Straub Clinic & Hospital. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Sun Hung Wong, son Sterling K., daughter Leona K. Seto-Mook, brothers Harold and Clarence Lam, sisters Bertha Mau and Carol Wong, two grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 June 2007]

**Wong, Lorraine Nettie** *April 23, 2007* Lorraine Nettie Wong, 73, of Honolulu died in the Queen's Medical Center. She was born in South Carolina. She is survived by husband Donald C.S.; sons Michael, Thomas, Chris and Timmy; daughter Peggy; and two grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 May 2007]

**WONG, LORRAINE NETTIE**, 73, of Honolulu, died April 23, 2007. Born in South Carolina. Survived by husband, Donald; sons, Michael, Thomas, Chris and Timmy; daughter, Peggy; two grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 3 May 2007)

Wong, Margaret Kawaialii Victor, *April 19, 2007* Margaret Kawaialii Victor Wong, 89, of Honolulu died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by daughters Starlyn Wong, Gwendolyn Wheeler and Darrylyn Carreira and two grandchildren. Services: 10:45 a.m. Saturday at the Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa. Call after 9 a.m. Mass: Noon at the church. Burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 April 2007)

WONG, MARGARET KAWAIALII, 89, of Honolulu, died April 19, 2007. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by daughters, Starlyn, Darrylyn Carreira and Gwendolyn Wheeler; grandchildren, William Carreira and Kenji Wheeler. Visitation 9 to 10:45 a.m. Saturday at the Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; service 10:45 a.m.; Mass 11 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 29 April 2007)

Wong, Margaret Mew Ha Lum, 81, Nov. 26, 2007 Margaret Mew Ha Lum Wong, of Honolulu, a Waikiki Washerette and Kapiolani Laundromat co-owner and operator, died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Stephen C.L., daughter Stella M.Q., brothers David and Henry, sister Virginia Wat and two grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 December 2007]

**WONG, MARGARET MEW HAH LUM**, 81, of Honolulu, died Nov. 26, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired Waikiki Washerette and Kapiolani Laundromat co-owner and operator. Survived by son, Stephen; daughter, Stella; brothers, David and Henry Lum; sister, Virginia Wat. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 December 2007]

**WONG, MARY Y.**, 88, of Honolulu, died March 27, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired U.S. Postal Service postmaster in Waimanalo. Survived by husband, Wallace; sons, Gerald and Stacey; daughters, Valerie Sorensen and Felice Broglio; brothers, Harold and John Young; seven grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at St. Augustine Church, Waikiki; rosary 10 a.m.; Mass 10:30 a.m.; inurnment at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 2007)

**Wong, Mavis Char** *May 10, 2007* Mavis Char Wong, 86, of Ho-nolulu, an Inter Island Hotel Furniture owner, died in Honolulu. She was born in Kaneohe. She is survived by

sons Russell D.K. and Andrew D.H., sister Edwina, and three grandchildren. Services: 11:45 a.m. Sunday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Call after 10:45 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at the cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 May 2007]

**WONG, MAVIS CHAR**, 86, of Ho-nolulu, died May 10, 2007. Born in Kane'ohe. Owner of Inter Island Hotel Furniture. Survived by sons, Russell and Andrew; grandchildren, Spencer, Travis and Brandon; sister, Edwina. Visitation 10:45 a.m. Sunday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11:45 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 16 May 2007)

**WONG, RANDOLPH K.H.**, 55, of Kane'ohe, died March 9, 2007. Born in Honolulu. No family survivors. Graveside service 8:45 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park, Ocean View Section. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 31 March 2007)

**Wong, Rose N.S.** *May 17, 2007* Rose N.S. Wong, 93, of Honolulu died in Ewa Beach. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Curtis, Alan and Neal; daughter Sylvianne Young; sisters Helen Ching and Violet Ing; 10 grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Star of the Sea Church. Call after 10 a.m. Private inurnment. Casual attire. No flowers. Incorrect information was given in an obituary Saturday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 May 2007]

Wong, Rose N.S., 93, of Honolulu, died May 17, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Curtis, Alton and Neal; daughter, Sylvianne Young; sisters, Helen Ching and Violet Ing; 10 grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. tomorrow at Star of the Sea Church; service 11 a.m. Private inurnment. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 June 2007]

**WONG, ROSE N.S.**, 93, of Honolulu, died May 17, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Curtis Alan and Neal; daughter, Sylvianne Young; sisters, Helen Ching and Violet Ing; 10 grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Saturday at Star of the Sea Church; service 11 a.m.; private inurnment. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. (Honolulu Advertiser 27 May 2007)

**Wong, Samuel Yuk,** 94, *Sun Jan. 13, 2007* Samuel Yuk Sun Wong, of Honolulu died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in China. He is survived by wife Feng Cheng, son Alan, daughter Elsie, brothers Henry Y.I. and Wallace Y.M., and sister Eleanor Y.P. Hee. Services: 12:30 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 11 a.m. Burial: 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 January 2007)

**Wong, Shee Yee,** 85, *Jan. 31, 2007* Shee Yee Wong, of Honolulu died in Nuuanu Hale. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by brother Dick Sum and sister Shen Ping. Visitation: 10:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Chinese Buddhist Services. Burial: 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Star Bulletin 6 February 2007]

- **Wong, Shee Yee**, 85, of Honolulu, died Jan. 31, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sister, Shen Ping; brother, Dick Sum. Visitation for Chinese Buddhist service 10:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; burial 1 p.m. Hawaiian Memorial Park. (Honolulu Advertiser 5 February 2007)
- Wong, Stanley Lun July 26, 2007 Stanley Lun Wong, 85, of Kaneohe, a retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard engineer-technician, died at home. He was born in Kaneohe. He is survived by sons Nolan and Stanford; daughters Doreen Kelley, Maynette Wong and Janice Higa; sister Tillie Luke; six grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Graveside services: 11 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. No monetary offerings. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 July 2007]
- WONG, STANLEY LUN, 85, of Kane'ohe, died July 26, 2007. Born in Kane'ohe. Retired engineer-technician at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by sons, Nolan and Stanford; daughters, Doreen Kelley, Maynette Wong and Janice Higa; sister, Tillie Luke; six grandchildren; a great-granddaughter. Graveside service 11 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. No monetary donations. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 July 2007]
- **WONG, SZE HOO "HENRY"**, 25, of Kapolei, died Sept. 4, 2007. Born in Zhong San, China. Software engineer. Survived by mother, Dan Xia; sister, Jennifer; uncle, Han Shao; aunt, Jia Ying Wang. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Saturday at O'ahu Cemetery Chapel; service 11 a.m.; burial 12:45 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 September 2007]
- **Wong, Sze Hoo** *Sept. 4, 2007* Sze Hoo "Henry" Wong, 25, of Kapolei, a software engineer, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Zhong San, China. He is survived by mother Dan Xia and sister Jennifer. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Oahu Chapel. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: 12:45 p.m. at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 September 2007]
- Wong, Sze Kwon Ko April 17, 2007 Sze Kwon Ko Wong, 86, of Honolulu died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Zhongshan, China. She is survived by daughters Run Gen and Run Zhen Huang, and Yun Kwong, Yun Kin and Yun Han Wong; 15 grandchildren; and nine great-grandchildren. Visitation: 9:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary, makai chapel. Taoist services. Burial: 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 May 2007]
- **WONG, SZE KWON KO**, 86, of Honolulu, died April 17, 2007. Born in Zhongshan, China. Survived by daughters, Run Gen and Run Zhen Huang, Yun Kwong, Yun Kin and Yun Han Wong; 15 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; Taoist service; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. (Honolulu Advertiser 5 May 2007)
- **WONG, THEODORE "CHUBBY" KWOCK TAI**, 75, of Honolulu, died July 22, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired director and vice president of Liberty Bank. Survived by wife,

Young Ha; sons, Darren and Terence; daughter, Jade McClung; brother, David; sister, Gladys Yokoyama, Loretta Mikuni and Barbara "Abbie" Poe; a grandson. Visitation 10:30 a.m. to noon Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service noon; inurnment to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers or monetary gifts. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 July 2007]

Wong, Theodore Kwock Tai July 22, 2007 Theodore Kwock Tai "Chubby" Wong, 75, of Honolulu, a retired Liberty Bank director and vice president, died in Straub Clinic & Hospital. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Young Ha; sons Darren and Terence; daughter Jade McClung; brother David; sisters Gladys Yokoyama, Loretta Mikuni and Barbara "Abbie" Poe; and a grandchild. Services: noon Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 10:30 a.m. Inurnment to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. No monetary offerings. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 July 2007]

Wong, Wes Warren April 12, 2007 Wes Warren Wong, 57, of Aiea, retired Army master sergeant, died in Tripler Army Medical Center. He was born in Palau. He is survived by wife Josephine; sons Wes Jr., Wayne and Donnie; daughters Lena, Grace and Zenida Joseph; mother Yoko Starling; brothers Alex Mariur, Robert Starling, Endamo Otong, Edward Baggerly, Thomas Tutii, Edward Starling Jr. and Mark Starling; sisters Leona Mariur and Alana Starling; and eight grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial to follow at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 May 2007]

WONG, WES WARREN, 57, of 'Aiea, died April 12, 2007. Born in the Republic of Palau. Retired U.S. Army master sergeant. Survived by wife, Josephine; sons, Wes Jr., Wayne and Donnie; daughters, Lena, Grace and Zenida Joseph; mother, Yoko Starling; brothers, Alex Mariur, Robert Starling, Endamo Otong, Edward Baggerly, Thomas Tutii, Edward Starling Jr. and Mark Starling; sisters, Leona Mariur and Alana Starling; eight grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; burial to follow at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific at Punchbowl. Casual attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 21 May 2007)

Wong, William Hin, 95, of Hono-lulu, died Feb. 15, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Founder and operator of Paradise Electric Co. In 1946, along with Floyd Fitzpatrick, was instrumental in founding Aloha Week. Survived by son, William Wynn Wong; daughters, Wilene Wong, Wilette Thompson, Wilaine Loo and Willa Tsang; seven grandchildren, two great-grandchildren; sisters, Mary Ngan and Jennie Lau. Visitation 10 to 11:30 a.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; burial 12:45 p.m. at Nuuanu Memorial Park. Donations to Salvation Army or Mun Lun School. (Honolulu Advertiser 27 February 2007)

**Wong, Yuk Lan** *May 13, 2007* Yuk Lan "Yolanda" Wong, 58, of Honolulu died in Hospice Hawaii, Kailua House. She was born in Canton, China. She is survived by husband Tony; son Lyndon E.L.D.; daughter Sophia S.F.; parents Cheong and Wan Kiu Lau; brothers Earl and Burt Lau; and sisters Jade Chan, Liann Wong and Colleen Luk.

Taoist services: 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 June 2007]

WONG-BRENTLINGER, JOSEPHINE BRIDGET KAHILI-OPUA, 67, of Kane'ohe, died July 1, 2007. Born in He'eia, Hawai'i. A Hawaiian culture specialist. Survived by brothers, Nicholas and Mathis; sisters, Aloha Dalire and Antoinette Wong; father, Valentine Wong Sr. Visitation 9 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. Scattering of ashes to be held at a later date in Ka'a'awa. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 July 2007]

**Wong-Mindoro, George James** *Sept. 11, 2007* George James Wong-Mindoro, infant son of Leah Ann Mindoro and Geordan Peters-Wong of Waianae, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is also survived by grandparents Nelson and Lynn Mindoro, George Wong and Celestine Peters; and great-grandparents Gloria Mindoro, Charlotte and Tommy Clark, and Wesley and Valerie Peters. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 October 2007]

WONG-MINDORO, GEORGE JAMES, infant son of Leah Ann Mindoro and Geordan Peters-Wong, died September 11, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Survived by grandparents, Nelson and Lynn Mindoro, George Wong and Celestine Peters; great-grandparents, Gloria Mindoro, Charlotte and Tommy Clark, Wesley and Valerie Peters. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 October 2007]

**Woo, Anna Wong Ying,** 77, *Feb. 21, 2007* Anna Wong Ying Woo, of Honolulu, died in Kaiser Medical Center. She was born in Canton, China. She is survived by husband Manuel, sons Edmund and Raymond, brothers Zhao Nan Wang and Chuan Loong Wang, and sister Margaret Lam. Graveside services: 10 a.m. Friday at Valley of the Temples. [Star Bulletin 25 February 2007]

**Woo, Anna Wong Ying**, 77, of Honolulu, died Feb. 21, 2007. Born in Shantou, Canton, China. A member of Nuuanu Baptist Church. Survived by husband, Manuel; sons, Edmund and Raymond; brothers, Zhao Nan Wang and Chuan Loong Wang; sister, Margaret Lam. Service held. Graveside service 10 a.m. Friday at Valley of The Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 25 February 2007)

**Woo, Doug** Whether he was covering the Democratic National Convention for KGMB-TV or speaking on behalf of the city prosecutor or writing proclamations for the mayor, city information officer and former journalist Doug Woo always believed in the public's right to know, friends and colleagues said. "Doug was always a reporter first," said friend and former Prosecutor Keith Kaneshiro, who tapped Woo to be his spokesman from 1989 to 1996. Woo, 57, died Monday night after complaining of chest pains following a workout at the gym, said Kaneshiro. "Our city ohana is saddened by the sudden passing of Doug Woo," Mayor Mufi Hannemann said in a statement. "Doug was a veteran public information specialist and journalist who will be missed. Our thoughts

and prayers go out to his family and friends." Elisa Yadao, a former KGMB reporter, covered government and politics with Woo during the near decade Woo was at the station. She described him as a "formidable reporter." "He did a lot in his coverage of government -- really an advocate for the people and the public interest," she said. "He was a great teacher and a wonderful mentor. ... He was really fearless and tireless in his work and I'm just really devastated by his loss." Yadao recalled when she and Woo covered the Democratic National Convention in Atlanta in 1988. "We had so much fun," she remembered. "The convention was on the East Coast and we'd, like, work all day and all night. I've been spending a lot of time thinking about that today because we had such a riot of fun." Humor was also a Woo calling card, his friends said. "He was very good at doing voices. He was a pretty good sketch artist, too," Yadao said. "He'd do all the politicians -- he'd do (former Gov. George) Ariyoshi and (former Honolulu Mayor Frank) Fasi and all the ones that were in office at the time." Jim Manke, who was KGMB assignment editor and news director when Woo was at KGMB, was among those who described Woo as "relentless." "He was our political reporter and he knew how to did for a story," Manke said. "He also got a kick out of covering campaigns." Woo began his career as a reporter for the Honolulu Advertiser in 1970, and in 1980 went to work at KGMB. Kaneshiro remembered Woo peppering him with tough questions when he worked at the state Attorney General's Office. "Doug had high principles, strong integrity. He had a disdain for political games," Kaneshiro said. "He believed in people's right to know." Woo's death came as a shock to those who knew him because he took pride in taking care of his health, they said. "He always worked out and he always looked in the prime of health," said Carol Costa, city spokeswoman during former Mayor Jeremy Harris' administration and Woo's former supervisor. Woo began working for the city administration in 1997 after Kaneshiro left office in 1996. Customer Services Director Jeff Coelho, who oWoo is survived by his wife, Patricia; two daughters; and a son. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 July 2007]

**Woo, Douglas Cha Moon** *July 9, 2007* Douglas Cha Moon "Doug" Woo, 57, of Honolulu, a city public information officer, died in Kuakini Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Patricia O.L., son Jonathan, daughters Melissa and Jessica, mother Soo Kyung and brothers Calvin, Brian, Arthur and Eric. Services: 6 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park. Call after 5 p.m. Inurnment: 2:30 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 July 2007]

**Woo, Francis Hen-Tet** *Aug. 5, 2007* Francis Hen-Tet Woo, 97, of Hilo, a state public health engineer, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Kohala, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Puanani; sons Glenn Frank and Russell, and Kalei Kini; daughters Lokelani Parker and Leolani Kini; brother Thomas Kui-Tet; six grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Services: 2 p.m. Saturday at St. Elizabeth Episcopal Church in Palama, 720 N. King St. Call after 1:15 p.m. Aloha attire. No flowers. Donations suggested to St. Elizabeth Church. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 August 2007]

**WOO, FRANCIS HEN-TET**, 97, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Aug. 5, 2007. Born in Kohala. A public health engineer for the Territory and later, State of Hawai'i. Survived by wife, Puanani; sons, Glenn and Russell Woo and Kalei Kini; daughters, Lokelani Parker and

Leolani Kini; six grandchildren; a great-grandson, brother, Thomas Kui-Tet. Visitation from 1:15 p.m. Saturday at St. Elizabeth Episcopal Church, Palama; service 2 p.m. No flowers. Aloha Attire. Memorial donations to a favorite charity or St. Elizabeth Episcopal Church. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Homa. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 August 2007]

**Woo, George Suk Eun** *Sept. 5, 2007* George Suk Eun Woo, 72, of Honolulu died in Ann Pearl Nursing Home. He was born on Lanai. He is survived by wife Nancy; sons Calvin, Mike and Glenn; daughters Joanne Woo and Diane Woo-Hackbarth; brothers Raymond, Richard and Robert; sisters Alice Fitzsimmons and Mabel Chang; and eight grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary, 20 S. Kukui St. Call after 5:30 p.m. Committal services: 9:30 a.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 September 2007]

WOO, GEORGE SUK EUN, 72, of Honolulu, died Sept. 5, 2007. Born on Lana'i. Member of Hawaii Glaziers and Glass Workers Local 1889 from 1968 until 1997. Survived by wife, Nancy; sons, Calvin, Mike and Glenn; daughters Joanne Woo Horikami and Diane Woo-Hackbarth; brothers, Raymond, Richard and Robert; sisters, Alice Fitzsimmons and Mabel Chang; eight grandchildren. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Committal service 9:30 a.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 September 2007]

**Woo, Ivy Kalani Hanakahi** *Oct. 11, 2007* Ivy Kalani Hanakahi Woo, 79, of Puna, Hawaii, a singer, songwriter and retired Makaha Elementary and Waianae High School teacher, died at home. She was born in Kalamaula, Molokai. She is survived by husband Kenneth H.T.; son Stennett H.; daughters Len Erna H. Cotton, Ivy H. "Maile" Andrade and Claudia U. Parmeter; eight grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Tuesday at Dodo Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Cremation to follow. Casual attire. No flowers. Leis welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 October 2007]

WOO, IVY KALANI HANAKAHI, 79, of Puna, Hawai'i, died Oct. 11, 2007. Born in Kalama'ula, Moloka'i. Retired teacher at Makaha Elementary, Wai'anae High School and Pahoa High School; singer and songwriter. Survived by husband, Kenneth; daughters, Len Erna Cotton, Ivy "Maile" Andrade and Claudia Parmeter; son, Stennett; eight grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo; service 7 p.m.; cremation to follow. No flowers. Lei welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 October 2007]

**Woo, Robin Ngow Wong** *May 5, 2007* Robin Ngow Wong Woo, 65, of Pearl City, a retired Imperial and Holiday Inn Hotels bellman, died at home. He was born in Canton, China. He is survived by wife Betty, son Richard, daughters Teresa Shimonishi and Melisa Arakaki, parents Robert and Wai Kin, brothers Raymond and Robert Domingo, sister Geraldine "Ala" Zapater and five grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: 10 a.m. May 22 at Hawaii State

Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 May 2007]

WOO, ROBIN NGOW WONG, 65, of Pearl City, died May 5, 2007. Born in Canton, China. Retired bellman at Imperial and Holiday Inn Hotels. Survived by wife, Betty; son, Richard; daughters, Teresa Shimonishi and Melisa Arakaki; five grandchildren; parents, Robert and Wai Kin; brothers, Raymond and Robert Domingo; sister: Geraldine "Ala" Zapater. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Burial 10 a.m May 22 at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 13 May 2007)

**Wood, Richard E.** Sept. 26, 2007 Richard E. Wood, 67, of Keaau, Hawaii, died in Hilo Medical Center. No survivors. No services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 November 2007]

**WOOD, RICHARD E.**, 67, of Kea'au, Hawai'i, died Sept. 26, 2007. No known survivors. No service. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 November 2007]

**Woodall, Helen Farias** *Sept. 30, 2007* Helen Farias Woodall, 93, of Honolulu, died in Kaiser Medical Center. She was born in Puunene, Maui. She is survived by son Walter B. Jr., four grandchildren and nine great-grandchildren. Service: 12:30 p.m. Thursday at Star of the Sea Church. Mass: 1 p.m. Call after 11 a.m. Entombment: 2:15 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 October 2007]

WOODALL, HELEN FARIAS, 93, of Honolulu, died Sept. 30, 2007. Born in Pu'unene, Maui. Survived by son, Walter Jr.; four grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Visitation 11 a.m. Thursday at Star of the Sea Church; service 12:30 p.m.; Mass 1 p.m. Entombment 2:15 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 October 2007]

**Woodby, Mason Boyd** *Oct. 25, 2007* Mason Boyd Woodby, 82, of Aiea, a retired Air Force tech sergeant, died in Honolulu. He was born in Abington, Va. He is survived by wife Helen; sons Michael, Kevin and Ronald; daughter Mary; and a grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 November 2007]

**WOODBY, MASON BOYD**, 82, of 'Aiea, died Oct. 25, 2007. Born in Abington, Va. Retired U.S. Air Force tech sergeant. Survived by wife, Helen; sons, Michael, Kevin and Ronald; daughter, Mary; one grandchild. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 November 2007]

**Woodward, Edith P.** *June 11, 2007* Edith P. Woodward, 85, of Kilauea, Kauai, a Kilauea Neighborhood Center for Senior Citizens aide, died in Garden Isle Healthcare Center. She was born in Hanalei, Kauai. She is survived by sons Samuel, Hayden, Darriel, Llewellyn and Dayne; daughters Celeste Castillo and Lavanna Woodward; brothers Edward Hooikaika, Clarence Kaliakamoai and Sam Pa; sister Ida Hooikaika; 21 grandchildren; and 24 great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Church of

Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Hanalei Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial to follow at Kauai Veterans Cemetery in Hanapepe, Kauai. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 June 2007]

WOODWARD, MARY "FRANCES", 84, of Waipahu, died Aug. 31, 2007. Born in Atlanta. Retired Duty Free Shops saleswoman. Survived by daughter, Patricia Casanares; sons, Russell and Marc; 15 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Thursday at St. Stephen's Episcopal Church, Wahiawa; service 11 a.m. Private inurnment. No flowers. Aloha attire. Donations to Hospice Hawai'i. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 September 2007]

## Woodward, Mary Aug. 31, 2007

Mary "Frances" Woodward, 84, of Waipahu, a retired Duty Free Shops salesperson, died. She was born in Atlanta. She is survived by sons Russell and Marc, daughter Patricia Casanares, 15 grandchildren and 13 great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Thursday at St. Stephen's Episcopal Church in Wahiawa. Call after 10 a.m. Private inurnment. Aloha attire. In lieu of flowers, donations suggested to Hospice Hawaii. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 September 2007]

WOOLFORD, PHYLLIS ELIZABETH, 74, of Honolulu, died April 22, 2007. Born in Hamakuapoko, Maui. Retired vice president/secretary for D & D Industries Inc. Survived by husband, Dwight; daughter, Wendy; sons, Brian and Keo; three grandchildren. Visitation 11 to 11:30 a.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; burial 2:15 p.m at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 24 April 2007)

Woolford, Phyllis Elizabeth, April 22, 2007 Phyllis Elizabeth Woolford, 74, of Honolulu, a retired D&D Industries Inc. vice president and secretary, died. She was born in Hamakua Poko, Maui. She is survived by husband Dwight, sons Brian and Keo, daughter Wendy and three grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. tomorrow at Nuuanu Memorial Park. Call after 11 a.m. Burial: 2:15 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 April 2007)

Woolsey, William Edgar Nov. 18, 2007 William Edgar Woolsey, 93, of Honolulu, a retired U.S. Navy chief petty officer who served in World War II and former Honolulu Star-Bulletin district manager for Nanakuli and Waianae, died. He also was a retired state Department of Transportation harbormaster at Ala Wai. He was born in Kelowna, British Columbia, Canada. He is survived by wife Gertrude; sons Russ, Keith and Clay; daughters Reva Costa and Myra Ornellas; 11 grandchildren; and eight greatgrandchildren. Private services. Incorrect information given in an obituary yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 November 2007]

**WOOLSEY, WILLIAM EDGAR**, 93, of Honolulu, died Nov. 18, 2007. Born in Kelowna, B.C., Canada. Retired C.P.O. in the U.S. Navy and Pearl Harbor survivor. Survived by wife, Gertrude; sons, Russ, Keith and Clay; daughters, Reva Costa and Myra Ornellas;

11 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 November 2007]

**Woo-Tam, Shuk Ching,** 70, *Jan. 1, 2007* Shuk Ching Woo-Tam, of Honolulu, a retired schoolteacher in Hong Kong, died in Hawaii Medical Center East. She was born in Hong Kong. She is survived by sons Moses and Michael Wu. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 10:30 a.m. Inurnment: 1 p.m. at Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 January 2007)

**Woo-Tam**, **Shuk Ching**, 70, of Honolulu, died Jan. 1, 2007. Born in Hong Kong. Retired school teacher from Hong Kong. Survived by sons, Moses and Michael Wu. Visitation 10:30 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; inurnment at 1 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 2 February 2007)

WORLEY, RODNEY KELII KAAI, 50, of Whitmore, died Jan. 15, 2007. Born in Camp Hanford, Wash. Employee of Elite Mechanical, formerly with Servco and Dole Pineapple. Survived by father, Roy Worley; mother, Violet Alameida Worley; brothers, Rogger Kaai Alameida, Ronald Kaai Worley and Roy Worley Jr.; sisters, Elenor Kaai and Lorna Kaai Ei; sons, Rodney Jr., Robert, Royce and Rustin; a granddaughter. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. next Saturday at Queen Li-li'uokalani Church, Hale'iwa; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. (Honolulu Advertiser 24 March 2007)

**WORMCKE, CLIFFORD A. "CLIFF"**, 46, of Honolulu, died May 2, 2007. Born in Lima, Peru. A U.S. Navy and resort diver. Survived by sisters, Elsie Wormcke Lujan and Susan Bischoff. Private service held. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. (Honolulu Advertiser 10 May 2007)

**Wormcke, Clifford A.** *May 2, 2007* Clifford A. "Cliff" Wormcke, 46, of Honolulu, a U.S. Navy diver and resort diver, died in Honolulu. He was born in Lima, Peru. He is survived by sisters Elsie C. Wormcke Lujan and Susan Bischoff. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 May 2007]

Worrall Jr., Joseph Howard, 82, Jan. 7, 2007 Joseph Howard Worrall Jr., of Honolulu, a GTE Hawaiian Tel account representative, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Mary; sons Joseph H. III, Christopher B. and Robert J. "Jonesy"; daughter Beth; and eight grandchildren. Services: 3 p.m. Tuesday at Central Union Church. Private inurnment. Donations suggested to Shriners Hospital for Children. Aloha attire. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 January 2007)

**WORSHAM, CHARLES "PAT"**, 60, of Wai'anae, died Dec. 3, 2007. Born in Missouri. Self-employed handyman. Survived by wife, Maile; sons, Curtis and Hana Worsham and Patrick Avilla; daughter, Ona; nine grandchildren. Service pending. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 December 2007]

**Worsham, Charles,**60, *Dec. 3, 2007* Charles "Pat" Worsham, of Waianae, a self-employed handyman, died in Ewa Beach. He was born in Missouri. He is survived by wife Maile; sons Curtis and Hana Worsham, and Patrick Avilla; daughter Ona; and nine grandchildren. Services pending. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 December 2007]

Worst, Alfreda, 86 Alfreda Emma Worst, 86, of Hana, died March 24, 2007, in California. A private memorial service was held. McDonalds Chapel Burney in California assisted with the arrangements. Mrs. Worst was born Sept. 8, 1920, in California. She was a former owner of the Heavenly Hana Inn. She is survived by a son, Steven Marugg; four daughters, Victoria Marugg, Melissa Bambi Worst, Marchita Seibel and Toni Schattauer; two sisters, Marjorie Lewis and Francis Seeberger; and seven grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. (Maui News 21 April 2007)

Worthley Jr., It. Col. Leighton E., 85, of Kailua, died April 10, 2006. Born in MacAlester, Okla. Retired U.S. Air Force lieutenant colonel. And FRANCIS COLLINS WORTHLEY, 84, of Kailua, died Dec. 22, 2006. Born in Montgomery, Ala. A homemaker. Survived by sons, James and Jack; her brother, Bobby Collins; two grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Saturday at O'ahu Cemetery Chapel; service 11 a.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. (Honoululu Advertiser 14 January 2007)

**Worthley, Francis Collins,** 84, *Dec. 22, 2006* Francis Collins Worthley, of Kailua, a homemaker, died in Kailua. She was born in Montgomery, Ala. She is survived by sons James E. and Jack B., brother Bobby Collins and two grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel. Call after 10 a.m. Casual attire. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 January 2007)

**WOZNIAK, LORRAINE MARIA**, 80, of Wai'anae, died Oct. 29, 2007. Born in Chicago. Retired registered nurse. Mass 7:30 a.m. Friday at Sacred Heart Church, Wai'anae; burial 10:30 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 November 2007]

WRIGHT JR., CHARLES MORGAN "JUNIOR" "CHUCK", 80, of South San Francisco, Calif., died April 7, 2007. A native of Kaimuki. A merchant seaman in the U.S. Coast Guard. Survived by wife, Leona; daughters, Patti Ann Wright and Jennifer Watts; sister, Marion Kahoopii. Arrangements by Duggan's Serra Mortuary, Daly City, Calif. (650) 756-4500. (Honolulu Advertiser 15 April 2007)

Wright Jr., Charles Morgan, April 7, 2007 Charles Morgan Wright Jr., 80, of South San Francisco, a U.S. Coast Guard merchant seaman who served in World War II, died in Burlingame, Calif. He was born in Hawaii. He is survived by wife Leona, daughters Patti Ann Wright and Jennifer Watts, and sister Marion Kahoopii. Services: 2 p.m. Wednesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 April 2007)

WRIGHT SR., ERWIN "RUSTY" ADDISON, 75, of Kapolei, died Feb. 27, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired bowling alley mechanic at Barbers Point Bowling Alley after 32 years of service. Survived by wife, Wattie; sons, Erwin Jr., Ernest and Thomas; daughters, Romie Wright and Maili Simmons; brother, Charles; sister, Marion Kahoopii; 14 grandchildren, three great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 p.m. Thursday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Makakilo Ward; service 8 p.m.; burial 11 a.m. Friday at the Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 6 March 2007)

**Wright, Eleanor** *May 17, 2007* Eleanor Wright, 78, of Kent, Wash., died in Renton, Wash. She was born in Waimea, Kauai. She is survived by sister Virginia Borrero; son Cameron Farley; daughters Cynthia and Sandra Kee, and Deborah Kee-Urbanek; 13 grandchildren; and seven great-grandchildren. Services held. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 June 2007]

Wright, Erwin Addison Sr., 75, Feb. 27, 2007 Erwin Addison "Rusty" Wright Sr., of Kapolei, retired Barbers Point Bowling Alley mechanic, died at home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Wattie Holt; sons Erwin Jr., Ernest and Thomas; daughters Romie Wright and Maili Simmons; brother Charles; sister Marion Kahoopii; 14 grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services: 8 p.m. Thursday at Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints Makakilo Ward. Call after 6 p.m. Burial: 11 a.m. Friday at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. [Honolulu Star Bulletin, March 4, 2007]

Wright, Mae Josephine Lee Oct. 6, 2007 Mae Josephine Lee Wright, 91, of Honolulu, a Queen's Medical Center licensed practical nurse, died in the Queen's Medical Center. She was born in Waimea, Kauai. She is survived by son William, daughters Celeste Sagarang and Karen Wright, brother Sheriden Lee, sister Maile Walsh and four grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Kawaiaha'o Church. Call after 5:30 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 November 2007]

WRIGHT, MAE JOSEPHINE LEE, 91, of Honolulu, formerly of Waimea, Kaua'i, died Oct. 6, 2007. Born in Waimea. Licensed practical nurse for The Queen's Medical Center. Survived by son, William; daughters, Celeste Sagarang and Karen; brother, Sheriden Lee; sister, Maile Walsh; four grandchildren. Visitation 5:30 to 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Kawaiaha'o Church; service 6:30 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 November 2007]

WRIGHT, RONALD "RON" LEE, 58, of Honolulu, died June 25, 2007. Born in Kermit, Texas. Retired managing director for Continental Airlines who served 37 years. Survived by wife, Lauren Hong Wright; mother, Jean; brothers, Tom, Neely; sister, Ann Hicks. Mass 8 a.m. Thursday at St. Stephens Church; visitation to follow 9 to 11 a.m.; service 11 a.m. at the church. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 July 2007]

**Wright, Ronald Lee** *June 25, 2007* Ronald "Ron" Lee Wright, 58, of Honolulu, a retired Continental Airlines managing director, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Kermit, Texas. He is survived by wife Lauren R.H., mother Jean, brothers Tom and Neely, and sister Ann Hicks. Mass: 8 a.m. and 11 a.m. Thursday at St. Stephen's Church, Pali Highway. Call after 9 a.m. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 July 2007]

**Wu, Wei-Lan Wang** *May* 22, 2007 Wei-Lan Wang Wu, 64, of Honolulu, an anthropologist and author, died in Honolulu. She was born in China. She is survived by husband Dr. David Y.H., brother Yao-Lam Wong and sisters Winnie W. Hou, Wei-Li Hu and Wei-Jan Chang. Services held. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 May 2007]

**WU, WEI-LAN WANG**, 64, of Honolulu, died May 22, 2007. Born in China. An anthropologist and author who did field research in China, Papua New Guinea, Southeast Asia and Taiwan. Survived by husband, Dr. David; brother, Yao-Lam Wong; sisters, Winnie Hou, Wei-Li Hu and Wei-Jan Chang. Service held. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. (Honolulu Advertiser 26 May 2007)

**Wun, Richard Yee Chin** *Oct. 4, 2007* Richard Yee Chin Wun, 82, of Honolulu, a retired purchasing clerk, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Sachi, son Michael Richard, brothers Herbert and Francis, and sister Sybil Hokama. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 October 2007]

**WUN, RICHARD YEE CHIN**, 82, of Honolulu, died Oct. 4, 2007. Born in Honolulu. Retired purchasing clerk. Survived by wife, Sachi; son, Michael Richard; brothers, Herbert and Francis Wun; sister, Sybil Hokama. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 October 2007]